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 INTRODUCTION 

 
This transdisciplinary project was de-

veloped to support the sustainability and even-
tual institutionalization of a student-managed 
campus food pantry, FUEL NKU (Feeding the 
University and Enriching Lives). Northern Ken-
tucky University (NKU) is a metropolitan cam-
pus, located just outside of Cincinnati, with a 
student population over 15,000. The pantry was 
established in 2013, in direct response to expe-
riences of hunger on campus. Over the course 
of the past four years, the pantry has grown 
from serving just one student in its initial weeks 
to 618 client visits over the spring semester of 
2017. This growth has been both exciting and 
challenging, and has involved the support of 
our entire campus community.  

During the spring and summer of 2017, 
we collaborated as a team on the specific ser-
vice-learning project described herein. Our 
overall objective was to address food insecurity 
on our campus through an assessment of the 

pantry. We sought a more comprehensive un-
derstanding of both the strengths and limita-
tions of our current efforts, and identified con-
crete steps for future development. Through 
participation in this project, our transdiscipli-
nary team contributed to and learned from the 
unique expertise and contributions of several 
fields of practice, including social work, educa-
tional leadership, and library sciences.  

 

LITERATURE 
 

Food Insecurity 

Recent years have witnessed a spate of 
community efforts to address food insecurity, 
including increased public attention and the 
development of and reliance upon community 
food pantries as regular sources of food for 
families (Feeding America, 2011; Schroeder & 
Saldone, 2015). This critically important topic 
is at the very heart of community engagement, 
as students and educators seek to address food 

Abstract 
 

Transdisciplinary initiatives offer valuable opportunity for students and faculty members to address 
community challenges, especially those challenges related to social justice. FUEL NKU is a campus 
food pantry for students at a metropolitan university, and is uniquely situated to serve the student popu-
lation while incorporating multifaceted aspects of a macro level project. This paper describes a collabo-
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security challenges on their campuses. Food 
security indicates that a person or household 
has “consistent, dependable access to enough 
food for healthy, active living” (Coleman-
Jensen, Rabbitt, Gregory, & Singh, 2016, p. v). 
Based on this definition, food insecurity is the 
lack of such consistent, dependable access.  

A discussion of food insecurity neces-
sarily addresses poverty, as the two challenges 
are inextricably linked. The United States em-
ploys both a poverty threshold that is applicable 
by family size on a national basis, and a set of 
poverty guidelines. The poverty guidelines are a 
more responsive measure, as they are adjusted 
by both family size and location for the non-
mainland states (Institute for Research on Pov-
erty, n.d.). The poverty guidelines are used for 
such administrative purposes as program eligi-
bility screening, and capture a snapshot of pov-
erty from a broad perspective. In 2017, the pov-
erty guidelines for the 48 contiguous states and 
the District of Columbia indicate that an indi-
vidual is considered to be living in poverty at an 
annual income of $12,060. For households con-
sisting of more than one member, $4,180 is 
added to that threshold per additional member 
(United States Department of Health and Hu-
man Services, 2017). This indicates that a fami-
ly of four would have a poverty guideline of 
$24,600.  

Based on the provided poverty guide-
lines, 43.1 million people lived in poverty in 
2015 (Proctor, Semega, & Kollar, 2016). While 
this percentage does indicate a slight decrease 
as compared to the previous year, it still repre-
sents a national poverty rate of 13.5% (Proctor, 
Semega, & Kollar, 2016). This provides an in-
teresting comparison point to receipt of the 
Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program 
(SNAP) benefits, as 13.2% of households re-
ported receipt of SNAP benefits over the past 
12 months in 2015 (United States Census Bu-
reau, 2016). In addition, 12.7% of households 
were food insecure in 2015 (Coleman-Jensen, 
Rabbitt, Gregory, & Singh, 2016; USDA ERS, 
2016).  

There is a clear relationship between 
poverty and food insecurity, and SNAP is truly 
intended to be supplemental rather than com-
prise the bulk of food purchasing ability for 
families. Furthermore, the charitable network of 
food banks and food pantries are also intended 
to be supplemental to an existing effective food 
provision and access program (Feeding Ameri-

ca, 2015). The various definitions and numbers 
provided above illustrate the interactions of 
poverty, food insecurity, and receipt of benefit 
assistance. In order to effectively address the 
challenge of food insecurity in America, a suc-
cessful initiative must involve multifaceted 
components. The overall impact potential of 
alternate approaches to addressing food insecu-
rity is shown below, in figure 1.  

A food insecurity intervention that in-
volves several initiatives must consider colleges 
and universities as a possible point to reach 
many young adults. Indeed, the higher educa-
tion system has accomplished a great deal in 
terms of organization and large-scale efforts to 
address food insecurity. Therefore, the next sec-
tion specifically focuses on food insecurity 
among college students.  

 

Food insecurity on the college level 

Access to higher education is a core 
social justice issue, serving as a cornerstone of 
social mobility within the United States. How-
ever, this opportunity is less readily available to 
those from diverse backgrounds. Students from 
low-income families, students from first genera-
tion families, and students of color all experi-
ence decreased opportunity to access higher 
education due to a confluence of social mobility 
factors including college affordability (U. S. 
Department of Education, 2016). Campus food 
pantries are an essential component of an inclu-
sive and proactive campus environment to sup-
port and retain a diverse student community.  

Support for diverse campus populations 
is owned, at least in large part, by the systems 
of higher education; each separate institution 
must address their campus, region, and larger 
policy and advocacy network in pursuit of this 
goal. For urban universities, involvement in the 
larger food system may even be indicated 
(Whittaker, Clark, SanGiovannni, & Raja, 
2017). This effort to develop a sustainable sys-
tem is supported by CUFBA, the College and 
University Food Bank Alliance. As of July 
2017, CUFBA included 515 member institu-
tions across the United States (CUFBA, 2017). 
In addition, a newly formed regional network of 
CUFBA specifically focuses on university food 
pantries in Kentucky, Ohio, and Indiana 
(KOIN). 

While large-scale studies regarding 
food insecurity are a newly emerging research 
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topic, recent work in the area revealed that 45-
67% of college students experience food inse-
curity (Dubick, Mathews, & Cady, 2016; Gol-
drick-Rab, Richardson, & Hernandez, 2017). 
Food insecurities among college students are a 
factor that can contribute to unhealthy behav-
iors. These unhealthy behaviors include un-
healthy eating, binge drinking, increased stress 
levels, depression, and anxiety, each of which 
may lead to lower academic performance that 
increases the dropout rate of college students 
(Bruening, 2016). There is a meaningful associ-
ation between food security and GPA; com-
pared to higher-GPA students, lower-GPA stu-
dents experience “less high food securi-
ty” (Morris, Smith, Davis, & Null, 2016, p. 
380). 

The existence of food insecurity among 
college students indicates that institutions of 
higher education are achieving some level of 
success with recruitment of students from di-
verse backgrounds. As more complex social 
issues manifest in higher education, leaders in 
those schools must recognize the potential of 
education as a site for the resolution of the so-
cial issue (Dentith & Peterline, 2011). Howev-
er, those same institutions must develop support 
networks to empower students to graduation. 
Leaders in education such as doctoral students 
and social work students are uniquely poised to 
combat such an important social issue.  

 
 

 

Figure 1. The health impact pyramid and food insecurity (adapted from Freiden, 2010).  
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EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP  
 

A food insecurity intervention that in-
volves several initiatives must consider colleges 
and universities as a possible point to reach 
many young adults. Indeed, the higher educa-
tion system has accomplished a great deal in 
terms of organization and large-scale efforts to 
address food insecurity. Therefore, the next sec-
tion specifically focuses on food insecurity 
among college students.  

Food insecurity among college students 
presents an excellent opportunity for efforts and 
support from within the university. One of the 
many goals educators have is to strengthen 
moral characteristics, increase work ethics, 
spread values of citizenship, address social in-
justices, and create an educated public among 
their students (Townsend, 2009). This focus is 
even more important in higher education insti-
tutions. Educational leadership theories such as 
transformational leadership, servant leadership, 
and social justice leadership have played a sig-
nificant role in bridging the gap between leader-
ship, education, and solving real-world prob-
lems. For example, faculty, students, and com-
munity partners often participate in a service-
learning experience to employ leadership to-
ward the problem of food insecurity (Priest, 
Bauer, & Fine, 2015).  

In educational leadership doctoral pro-
grams, there are several guidelines for achieve-
ment of educational goals that impact the com-
munity. The Carnegie Project on the Education 
Doctorate (CPED) standardizes Doctor of Edu-
cation (EdD) programs with six guiding princi-
ples (Carnegie Project on the Education Doctor-
ate, n.d.). These principles include: 
1. The program is framed around questions of 

equity, ethics, and social justice to bring 
about solutions to complex problems of 
practice. 

2. The program prepares leaders who can con-
struct and apply knowledge to make a posi-
tive difference in the lives of individuals, 
families, organizations, and communities. 

3. The program provides opportunities for 
candidates to develop and demonstrate col-
laboration and communication skills to 
work with diverse communities and to build 
partnerships. 

4. The program provides field-based opportu-
nities to analyze problems of practice and 

use multiple frames to develop meaningful 
solutions. 

5. The program is grounded in and develops a 
professional knowledge base that integrates 
both practical and research knowledge, that 
links theory with systemic and systematic 
inquiry. 

6. The program emphasizes the generation, 
transformation, and use of professional 
knowledge and practice. 

The foundation of the doctor of Educa-
tional Leadership (EdD) program at NKU is 
built upon these guiding principles. Thus, future 
educational leaders are required to develop 
meaningful relationships that impact communi-
ties and tackle complex social problems. In the 
role of educational leadership, there are few 
topics more important than addressing hunger 
among our own student populations.  

Few introductory leadership courses 
exist in higher education that join leadership, 
social challenges, and civic engagement 
(Johnson & Woodard, 2014). However, the 
NKU EdD program is designed to incorporate 
leadership and civic responsibility. The Inde-
pendent Study described below addressed food 
insecurity from the perspective of students en-
gaged in both educational leadership and social 
work.  

 

CASE STUDY 
 

Background 

Social work student impact on FUEL 
NKU.  

Practicum students largely manage the 
daily operations of FUEL NKU, while a social 
work faculty member coordinates the pantry. 
FUEL NKU supplies students in need with 
food, toiletries, and school supplies. Students 
are welcome to visit the pantry once every two 
weeks as needed, although many of the regular 
clients come by more often to check in with 
updates, ask questions about campus services, 
and visit with the managing practicum students.  

The daily operations managed by social 
work practicum students include regular client 
interactions, establishing and maintaining cam-
pus relationships with divisions and student 
groups, and management of campus donation 
drives. Typically, two to three social work 
practicum students complete their field place-
ment at FUEL NKU each semester, with the 
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supervision of the faculty coordinator. Practi-
cum students usually include both Bachelor of 
Social Work (BSW) level and Master of Social 
Work (MSW) level students, and this field 
placement uniquely empowers students to make 
a difference in a community of their direct 
peers. 

A practicum placement at FUEL NKU 
also provides students with the opportunity to 
complete an individually designed service-
learning project to improve the pantry. The 
FUEL NKU field placement also presents stu-
dents with an opportunity to grow and gain 
skills as related to leadership, time manage-
ment, community organization, and profession-
al communication. In addition, practicum place-
ments at FUEL provide students the opportunity 
to collaborate with other students from across 
the campus community. This encompasses a 
variety of projects such as organizing a food 
drive, creating a video to educate others about 
campus food insecurity, and hosting events that 
benefit both the pantry and other student organ-
izations. 

FUEL NKU is a place where all stu-
dents are welcome, an important note given the 
particular vulnerabilities of persons experienc-
ing hunger. Students use the pantry not only as 
a source for needed items, but also as a place to 
connect and learn from each other. A social 
work practicum student who collaborated on 
this manuscript reported the following:  

As a social work practicum student, it 
 was beneficial to learn from the stu
 dents who utilized FUEL NKU. 
 Through my work in the pantry, I 
 learned about different barriers faced 
 by low-income students they worked 
 toward a degree, as well as the varied 
 and creative strategies employed by 
 students to overcome those barriers.  

The students who use FUEL NKU en-
courage a feeling of community and inclusion. 
Most of the students who use the pantry ser-

vices bring other students with them who might 
also benefit from the pantry; it is quite common 
for clients to visit in groups, and the majority of 
students who visit FUEL NKU learned about 
the pantry from peers. The following tables 
show both total pantry visits, and pantry visits 
by individual unique clients since the fall of 
2015. 

Our team member who completed her 
practicum placement with FUEL NKU further 
reflected:  

I feel very blessed to be a part of an 
 organization that is able to have such a 
 great impact on other students’ lives. I 
 know the pantry is needed because 
 many students have expressed gratitude 
 for our services and shared that they 
 would be struggling even more without 
 the services of FUEL NKU. FUEL 
 NKU is helping students reach their 
 goal of graduation and I am proud to be 
 witness to the successes of my peers. 
 My field placement at FUEL NKU has 
 fueled my growth as a leader and as an 
 individual. Through my work with the 
 pantry, I have grown more confident in 
 my abilities to assist others and gained 
 new perspective.  

Doctoral Student impact on FUEL 
NKU.  

Given this foundation of a campus food 
pantry supported by both faculty and students, 
collaborative efforts led to the development of 
an independent study to further support FUEL 
NKU and integrate the pantry into additional 
academic programs. The course development 
process included the social work pantry coordi-
nator and two students (referred to as Learning 
Associates, or LAs) in the EdD program at 
NKU. In addition, this collaboration included 
one MSW student who completed a field practi-
cum placement with the pantry. Over the course 
of this project, the MSW student graduated and 

Semester Total Pantry Visits 

Fall 2015 285 

Spring 2016 503 

Fall 2016 843 

Spring 2017 618 

Semester Total Unique Clients 

Fall 2015 111 

Spring 2016 126 

Fall 2016 260 

Spring 2017 181 

Figure 2. Total pantry visits.  Figure 3. Unique client visits. 
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has since moved to professional social work 
practice.  

The purposes of this study were to en-
hance the services of FUEL NKU. The inde-
pendent study course focused on two specific 
areas: establishing donation sources through 
community engagement, and developing a sus-
tainability plan for FUEL NKU through pro-
gram development. Areas of work included the 
navigation of NKU administrative systems to 
engage in community development, grant re-
search to provide financial support for further 
development and sustainability, and a full pro-
gram evaluation with the goal of institutionaliz-
ing FUEL NKU. Finally, the LAs, the MSW 
graduate, and the instructor of this course re-
flected on this collaborative journey by drafting 
this manuscript to share our work. Each partici-
pant’s role included multiple contributions and 
supported existing strengths, while also encour-
aging new professional development.  

The primary goal of the course was to 
enhance FUEL NKU’s current systems through 
an unbiased look at the food pantry, specifically 
in the areas of donation streams and sustainabil-
ity.  

The major course objectives supported 
the overall goals for further development of 
FUEL NKU. An overall action plan (Appendix 
1) was developed as a guide for completion of 
these activities. The selected activities for this 
project included the following steps as outlined 
below.  

Activities/Assessments. 
1. Program Evaluation and Implemen-

tation of Recommendations: The LAs critically 
evaluated FUEL NKU using multiple evidence-
based tools, including the University of Kansas’ 
Community Tool Box (Work Group for Com-
munity Health and Development, University of 
Kansas., n.d.). The LAs then made recommen-
dations for implementation to the FUEL NKU 
faculty coordinator based on the results of the 
program assessment.  

2. Grant Writing: The LAs researched 
grant funding relevant to FUEL NKU for grant 
opportunities. They also wrote an outline plan 
to complete a grant application. The goal of the 
application was to support FUEL NKU through 
both funding and institutionalization.  

3. Manuscript: The LAs contributed to 
this manuscript based on the collaborative 
learning experience. The faculty member coor-

dinated the manuscript process, which served as 
a venue for reflection on the learning experi-
ence. In addition, the manuscript allowed team 
members access to a specifically outlined meth-
od that they may adopt in future.  

4. Community Collaboration: The LAs 
participated in establishing relationships to 
strengthen the university food pantry network. 
The team met with regional food pantries to 
review best practices and participated in an ini-
tial meeting of a regional university food pantry 
network, KOIN (Kentucky, Ohio, and Indiana 
Network). 

In addition to the specific goals of the 
independent study, the course aligned with both 
NKU’s 2013-2018 strategic plan, Fuel the 
Flame, and the CPED standards/principles. 
NKU’s most recent strategic plan promises a 
“supportive, student-centered educational envi-
ronment that promotes academic suc-
cess” (Northern Kentucky University, n.d.). 
Each of these supports the mission of FUEL 
NKU, which strives to engage our campus and 
community in the fight against hunger.  

 

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION 
 

Program Evaluation and Implementation of 
Recommendations 

The program assessment of FUEL 
NKU proved invaluable as a guide for contin-
ued growth. There is a direct correlation be-
tween social support, such as the services of-
fered by campus food pantries, and student suc-
cess. Given this relationship, the continued 
growth and prioritization of campus food pan-
tries is integral to the recruitment and retention 
of diverse student bodies. The program assess-
ment centered on the need for a stable, long-
term funding source. Specifically, the program 
assessment identified several main objectives 
for the pantry over the next academic year:  
1. Campus integration of the pantry through 

an assortment of components including 
readily available information for incoming 
students regarding pantry availability; 

2. Integration of donation drives into classes 
and campus events; 

3. Establishment of the pantry as a university 
service with appropriate supports; and 

4. Continued collaboration with existing com-
munity and campus resources. 
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The outcomes for this project varied by 
participant, with each unique contribution also 
resulting in a slightly different perspective. As 
the project concluded, the participants sched-
uled time for intentional reflection. The MSW 
student participant noted the foundational im-
portance of collaboration and relationships in 
her reflection: 

 Throughout this process, I have 
 learned that in order to run a beneficial 
 campus food pantry it is important to 
 have relationships with many different 
 departments on campus as well as with 
 other campus food pantries. Through 
 the collaboration of teams we can con
 tinue to improve our campus food pan
 try with best practices. A smooth 
 stream of information and resources 
 between on campus tools, partnering 
 agencies in the community, and local 
 food pantries is essential.  

 It is important to sustain our 
 campus food pantry because among our 
 students there is a need for supple
 mental resources and a place for stu
 dents to feel comfortable talking about 
 their stresses and struggles. Students 
 can utilize FUEL NKU to collaborate 
 with other students and faculty and 
 learn how to lead projects to help others 
 succeed. It is also important to spread 
 awareness of food insecurity issues that 
 many college students face because 
 food insecurity may interrupt educa
 tional success.  

The perspective for the faculty coordi-
nator reflected her position as both instructor 
and colleague, with the delicate balance be-
tween collaboration and instruction: 

This project has enabled me to see 
 FUEL NKU and teaching in a slightly 
 different light. I work with all of the 
 other team members already, in various 
 capacities, and it was a shift to serve as 
 the instructor for this project. In partic-
 ular, this involved constant evaluation 
 of my own boundaries and expecta-
 tions; I worried almost equally about 
 providing a meaningful learning experi-
 ence and maintaining our existing pro
 fessional and personal connections.  

 Ultimately, this project resulted 
 in a valuable and comprehensive exam
 ination of FUEL NKU, and that will 

 guide us for our future growth plans 
 and goals. It served as a learning expe
 rience for me, in providing that elusive 
 combination of structure and guidance, 
 and because of this I now have more 
 confidence regarding my next such ex
 perience. Student voices are absolutely 
 critical for the pantry, as a community-
 owned project and inclusive program. 
 This is one aspect of working toward 
 that goal, and I hope to continue with 
 similar projects in the future.  

In their reflections, the doctoral stu-
dents contemplated leadership and regional 
stewardship. One LA noted the following:   

This project has been near and dear to 
 my heart since focusing on food insecu-
 rities in our regional stewardships 
 course. The importance of student re-
 tention on campuses has never been 
 more vital. Discovering that so many 
 students do not know where their next 
 meal is coming from breaks my heart. 
 Keeping with the philosophy of stew
 ardship and servant leadership, I had to 
 get involved. This project not only al
 lowed me to integrate course work with 
 real time learning, it allowed me to as
 sume a leadership role.  

From the beginning of the col-
laboration with Dr. Taylor, and FUEL 
NKU, my learning associate and I took 
charge of what we wanted to learn. We 
designed the course outcomes and de-
termined areas of learning we wanted to 
improve upon. I recognized how each 
of us have our own strengths—Ms. Sul-
livan brought her expertise with grant 
writing to the table, while Dr. Taylor 
and myself brought our expertise in 
community collaboration. Part of lead-
ership is not having to know it all, al-
lowing the natural strength of others to 
surface and that will shape the success 
of a project. I truly feel the success of 
this project was more than each of us 
expected.  
The second LA’s perspective tended to 
focus a bit more on the process and re-
lationships: 
The FUEL NKU independent study 
was regional stewardship in action. It’s 
one thing to attend classes to learn 
about regional stewardship, which in-
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cluded what specific steps are required 
to engage with a community over a 
problem all are committed to solving; 
it’s quite another to actually put those 
steps into practice. I found that prepara-
tion, intentionality, and conscientious-
ness are essential when assessing a 
community and analyzing the problem. 

Also, the importance of taking 
the perspective of team members was a 
critical realization for me as the project 
began. I am a tenured faculty member 
as well as a doctoral student. I have 
much experience in leading teams; 
however, for this process I had to re-
member my role as a student. I was 
mindful of Dr. Taylor’s groundwork 
with FUEL NKU and was concerned 
that some of my or my learning associ-
ate’s ideas would be perceived as 
“pushy”…. Due to our mutual profes-
sionalism, those concerns did not come 
to fruition.  

Regional stewardship is not 
only gaining knowledge on process; it 
is also about relationship building. Key 
to that is self-awareness, listening (not 
just for content but also for feeling), 
respect, empathy, and the willingness to 
be open to others’ opinions and ideas.  

 

CONCLUSION 
 

FUEL NKU presents an opportunity for 
us to serve students in a meaningful and imme-
diate way. The provision of food and toiletries 
is a social cause that includes most of the com-
munity, as we all consume and therefore appre-
ciate being involved. In order to move beyond 
this basic model of donations and case manage-
ment, the growing university food pantry move-
ment must continue to innovate and engage the 
community in transdisciplinary and inclusive 
initiatives. In a culture where resources contin-
ue to decrease, this project was an example of 
how collaboration between existing resources 
(students), can significantly impact change. 
This project engaged the community in direct 
learning outcomes for students, thereby effec-
tively demonstrating the tangible relationship 
between traditional student support services and 
academic departments.  

The structure of college and university 
food pantries demands support from the entire 

university community, in order to maintain a 
dynamic environment that supports our stu-
dents. However, it can present a challenge to 
continuously engage the student population be-
yond donation drives and charity events. This 
project provides a starting point for social jus-
tice projects that connect existing university 
support systems to learning outcomes and aca-
demic goals.  
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 Over the last few decades, commu-
nity-based learning for language acquisition 
at the university level has grown rapidly 
across the United States, Canada, and Eu-
rope (Hellebrandt & Jorge, 2013). This ped-
agogical approach has proved to be success-
ful in offering students a more global un-
derstanding of traditional classroom sub-
jects, service, leadership, and community 
sensitivity, but it is not without its own lim-
itations and defects (Hellebrandt & Jorge, 
2013). Throughout this case study, I will 
adhere to Aileen Hale’s (1999) definition of 
service learning as the “union of public-
community service with structured and in-
tentional learning” (12). As universities 
continue to develop service-learning pro-
grams, introduce community-based learning 
components into their classes, and strive for 
classifications such as the Carnegie Com-
munity Engagement, it is essential that edu-
cators and the administration comprehend 
both the strengths and weaknesses of this 
relatively new addition to the university 
classroom (Carnegie Foundation, 2018). 
Inexperience and naivety by faculty mem-

bers can lead to negative consequences and 
an undermining of the fundamental purpose 
of service learning when implementing 
community-based learning in higher educa-
tion (Stoecker & Tryon, 2009). However, 
when faculty members take a critical ap-
proach to curriculum development and de-
sign, I suggest that community-based learn-
ing, along with traditional pedagogies, can 
result in positive student learning outcomes, 
such as civic responsibilities and communi-
ty awareness. 
 In this exploratory article, the aim is 
to share my personal experience of develop-
ing and implementing a community-based 
learning component in an advanced Spanish 
conversation course (SPA 3110SL) at Met-
ropolitan State University of Denver, a pub-
lic, urban university in downtown Denver, 
Colorado. As an associate professor of 
Spanish in the Department of Modern Lan-
guages (MDL) and the faculty associate 
(faculty advisor) for service learning, I am 
part of MSU Denver’s push to promote the 
importance of community engagement and 
expanding collaborations with community 
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partners. One of the most notable results of 
this strategic plan is the creation of our ser-
vice-learning designation (SL), which ap-
pears in the university’s course catalog and 
on students’ transcripts. In what follows, I 
dive into a brief literature review and dis-
cussion of the non-traditional student and 
how there is a lack of service-learning liter-
ature focusing on this type of student. I con-
tinue with how I designed and taught my 
Spanish conversation class and examine 
non-traditional students’ experiences with 
their community partners via anonymous 
pre- and post-surveys. Finally, I consider 
the outcomes and results, such as civic re-
sponsibility and civic awareness, from my 
class of 20 students and offer some recom-
mendations and conclusions based on what 
I have learned. Due to the size and format 
of this case study, I am limited in some as-
pects, such as the length of my literature 
review and the discussion of methods. This 
exploration aims to deliver brief but com-
pelling insights about and initiate a discus-
sion around the issue of community-based 
course design for non-traditional students. 
Future research endeavors would include 
comparing experiences and reactions from 
non-traditional and traditional students 
within the same class or within two differ-
ent sections of the same course.  
 
SERVICE LEARNING AND THE NON-

TRADITIONAL STUDENT 
 
 Research on service learning for the 
“non-traditional student” is still emerging 
and somewhat unpredictable (Largent, 
2013). The few authors writing on commu-
nity-based learning, particularly in service-
learning Spanish classes with heritage 
learners/speakers, tend to define non-
traditional students within a more ethnic or 
racial framework. For example, Lisa Amor 
Petrov’s (2013) examination of piloting ser-
vice learning in a Spanish heritage speaker 
course in Chicago recognizes that race and 
ethnicity play a fundamental role in how 
students participate in community engage-
ment. She affirms that, “Latino students ex-

perience service-learning differently than 
those who, as foreign language students, go 
into neighborhoods to serve populations 
more significantly removed from their own 
lived experiences, cultures, and identi-
ties” (310). However, Liz Largent writes 
about employing service learning with non-
traditional students at the community col-
lege, focusing mainly on age. Using data 
from the National Center for Education Sta-
tistics (2002), Largent defines a non-
traditional age student as “a student age 22 
or older” and suggests that service-learning 
programs can meet the needs of non-
traditional age students, countering what 
some critics, such as Dan Butin (2006) have 
argued (297). Although acknowledging that 
studies have found that non-traditional age 
students need more flexibility, meaningful 
partnerships, opportunities for application 
of material, and tend to juggle other priori-
ties while studying (marriage, children, part
-time work, etc.), Largent maintains that 
findings on service learning among non-
traditional age students are limited at best 
(Knowles, 1989; Taniguchi & Kafman, 
2005) and, based on her analysis, she con-
cludes that service learning can provide a 
fulfilling and positive educational impact 
on non-traditional age students, especially 
when faculty members implement post-
reflective assignments and offer resources 
on the service agencies prior to the service 
experience (310). Other scholars, such as 
Jennifer Leeman, Lisa Rabin, and Esperan-
za Román-Mendoza (2011), handle the am-
biguous definition of the non-traditional 
student by comparing and contrasting it 
with the traditional student, who is 
“schooled and socialized in more traditional 
hierarchical faculty-student relation-
ships” (307). In other words, the non-
traditional student might be unaware of the 
particular power hierarchies that exist in 
higher-education institutions and must 
quickly learn how to negotiate these social 
structures, i.e., professor-student interac-
tions or navigating on-campus resources 
like the Financial Aid Office.  
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 As a large, urban university located 
in downtown Denver, our institution boasts 
a student demographic that is unique and 
exceptionally diverse. The ethnic diversity 
of students is at 42%, with Latino/Hispanics 
at 26.4%. There are many first-generation 
students, part-time students with full-time 
jobs, veterans, and students who are mar-
ried with children. Furthermore, their aver-
age age is 25 years. In many ways, our stu-
dents exemplify not one single definition of 
the non-traditional student, but combina-
tions of the definitions mentioned above. 
Moreover, over 30% of our students are 
PELL Grant eligible, denoting diversity in 
their socioeconomic class as well. 
 In the case of MSU Denver, there 
has been a considerable desire to form sig-
nificant, long-lasting relationships in the 
Denver metropolitan area. MSU Denver’s 
2020 Strategic Plan emphasizes community 
engagement and expanding collaborations 
with community partners, stating that the 
institution will be successful when “we ap-
ply the intellectual strength of our faculty 
and the energy of our students to solve real-
life problems” and that “[w]e have the abil-
ity to benefit the economic health, cultural 
health, and well-being of the community 
and promote the public good through the 
transformation of urban communities in 
metropolitan Denver” (3). One of the ways 
MSU Denver is fulfilling its goal in creat-
ing community partners is by the initiation 
of the new service-learning designation 
(SL) for courses across campus. The desig-
nation sets forth a unified and cohesive 
manner in which administration can track 
and record its progress concerning commu-
nity partners and university-community re-
lations. The designation uses the letters 
“SL” and attaches them to the course num-
bers of approved classes, such as SPA 
3110SL. In addition, the institution is cur-
rently focused on encouraging community 
partners to participate on campus by hosting 
round-table discussions at undergraduate 
research conferences and implementing 
community partner surveys, ultimately 

striving to create long-term collaborations 
with local organizations. 
 In their book entitled Unheard Voic-
es: Community Organizations and Service 
Learning, Randy Stoecker and Elizabeth 
Tryon (2009) advocate for a truly mutually 
beneficial relationship between communi-
ties and institutions that offers service-
learning opportunities. Posing questions 
such as “Who is served by service learn-
ing?,” Stoecker and Tryon highlight the 
lack of communication between communi-
ties and institutions and the negative effects 
it can have on both parties (5). The unheard 
community organization voices are vital 
when seeking out community partners, and 
as the authors note, “we must listen to them 
first” before we can accurately assess the 
needs of each organization that accepts ser-
vice learners (10). One of the most essential 
concerns emerging from this study is the 
recognition of the challenges associated 
with short-term service learning and the 
emphasis on the value of long-term rela-
tionships between the community partner 
and the institution (Stoecker & Tryon, 
2009).  
 Furthermore, Tania D. Mitchell, Da-
vid M. Donahue, and Courtney Young-Law 
(2012) analyze what they describe as 
“whiteness,” a type of secure, social domi-
nation employed by White people over mi-
norities in the United States, and how it can 
affect service-learning practices at the uni-
versity level (612). They state that the 
“changing demographics of student enroll-
ment should impel educators to examine 
how we implement service learning, paying 
attention to our biases, expectations, and 
traditions” (613). The authors argue that, 
without a critical focus, community-based 
learning can actually strengthen socially 
and racially constructed hierarchies and ste-
reotypes, e.g., the privileged helping the 
underprivileged. And that university stu-
dents participating in such activities may 
continue to reinforce white supremacy due 
to the fact that the majority is White, of tra-
ditional age, and middle-class. 
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 I found these two studies to be en-
lightening and valuable when I began to 
search for community partners that would 
be a solid fit for my Spanish course. I asked 
myself “Who will be served?,” and made 
sure to critically approach questions of de-
mographics and race in my classes and in 
participating organizations. Given that 
MSU Denver has a non-traditional student 
body and is located in an urban environ-
ment, Mitchell, Donahue, and Young-
Law’s conceptual framework was not as 
applicable as I first thought. In effect, many 
of my students are juggling full-time jobs, 
debt, and family responsibilities. Many rep-
resented the same racial and socio-
economic communities with which we were 
partnering. Moreover, our 2020 Strategic 
Plan acknowledges these differences in the 
student body and highlights our desire to 
create truly collaborative relationships with 
urban communities, not reinforce the racial-
ly and socially constructed hierarchies that 
already exist. This realization led to some 
changes in the service-learning course de-
sign seen in the research above, as I will 
briefly highlight later in this study. 
 
DEVELOPMENT OF SPANISH 3110SL: 

ADVANCED CONVERSATION 
 
 The development of Spanish 
3110SL began after I participated in a fac-
ulty learning community that focused on 
community-based learning. I decided to re-
design our pivotal, third-year Spanish con-
versation course, a requirement for both the 
Spanish minor and major, and to add a ser-
vice-learning component. The learning ob-
jectives of Spanish 3110SL aim to have stu-
dents interact with each other, the professor, 
and members of the community, using the 
Spanish language, so that they will continue 
perfecting both written and oral Spanish 
and increase their cultural awareness of La-
tino/a culture and heritage in the Denver 
metropolitan area. Grammar, reading, and 
research assignments are included to stimu-
late group discussion and further develop 
students’ knowledge of Hispanic culture as 

well as to develop more fluidity in their 
own formal Spanish-language expression. 
Combining written and oral skills with re-
search, the students are required to find a 
community partner and complete a mini-
mum of 15-20 hours of community-based 
learning throughout the course of the 15-
week semester. At the end of the first week 
of the semester, I distribute a list of pre-
approved community partners to help guide 
students, allowing them to select a partner 
with whom we have worked already, that 
may link directly to what the student is 
studying. For example, many of our majors 
and minors plan to teach in K-12 schools 
after graduating and thus choose to help out 
with after-school programs at one of our 
bilingual schools in the Denver Public 
School system. Another opportunity allows 
for students who are concurrently taking 
Nutrition classes to select a hunger relief 
center in downtown Denver and assist with 
on-site, dual-language (Spanish and Eng-
lish) nutrition courses or work directly with 
Spanish-speaking clients in the food mar-
kets. 
 Throughout the semester the stu-
dents are asked to submit five reflective 
journal entries written in Spanish during 
Weeks 2, 4, 7, 12, and 14. With each entry, 
I provide a list of questions in Spanish to 
help stimulate contemplation and direct stu-
dents toward the final project. For example, 
these questions ask students to define 
“service learning” or reflect on some of the 
challenges they have had during the semes-
ter. During Week 15, students are asked to 
create a digital story-telling project to share 
with the class and the greater community (it 
is publically uploaded to YouTube). Since 
the beginning of this course, these digital 
story-telling projects have been seen by oth-
er faculty members in the department and 
university, future students, and community 
partners. The capstone projects are a compi-
lation of photos, video clips, interviews 
with the community partner, and reflective 
pieces that are then narrated by the students 
in Spanish (recorded voiceover). The ser-
vice-learning components in this class serve 
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as 35% of the students’ final grade and tie 
in directly with the student learning objec-
tives of the course, such as interacting in 
everyday situations within the formal, target 
language; developing civic responsibility 
and civic awareness; and improving fluency 
in Spanish and cultural competency. To 
clarify, SL-designated courses at our uni-
versity must directly or indirectly tie at least 
33% of all graded components, activities, 
and the final project back to the service-
learning experience in the class. However, 
there is not a requirement on how many 
hours the students must complete (15-20 
hours throughout the semester in my case), 
meaning that the 33% is directly connected 
to the student production and learning ob-
jectives and not the amount of time spent in 
the community or with the partner. In sum-
mary, this particular structure allows for 
more flexibility in course design for and 
less pushback from non-traditional students 
with time constraints and other responsibili-
ties, and has been supported by the higher 
administration and the university’s curricu-
lum committees. 
 
 
 

 
OUTCOMES AND RESULTS 

 
 After having anonymous pre- and 
post-surveys approved through the Internal 
Review Board, I distributed them while 
teaching SPA 3110SL. The two surveys, 
which consisted of five open-ended ques-
tions, were given to the 20 students twice 
during the semester, once on the second day 
of class and then again on the last day of 
class (Tables 1 and 2). 
 Although this article does not allow 
me the space necessary to analyze all of the 
students’ responses in the surveys, I would 
like to highlight the general consensus of 
the students and share some specific quotes 
to support my analysis.  
 During Week 1, students were asked 
how they would define service learning and 
whether they had any interest in identifying 
community needs. Overall, students made 
an effort to define community-based learn-
ing and to differentiate it from volunteer 
work or an internship. One student re-
marked, “It [service learning] means it is a 
different way to approach a classroom and 
receive more from it than a regular class. It 
is a chance to expand your experiences by 

Table 1. Service-learning impact survey #1, administered on the second day of class. 

1. What does “Service Learning” mean to you? 

2. Did you take this class because you are interested in Service Learning? If so, why?  

3. Are you interested in identifying community needs and promoting the public good? 

4. Have you had any Service Learning experiences before taking this class? If so, explain. 

Table 2. Service-learning impact survey #2, administered on the last day of class. 

1. What has been your overall experience with Service Learning this semester? 

2. Thinking about your community partner, what things would you like to change in the relationship? …
and stay the same? 

3. Do you feel as though you have made a difference in the community by participating in Service Learn-
ing? 

4. Do you believe that your Spanish has improved over the semester? If so, do you think the Service 
Learning component was beneficial in that process? 

5. While working with your community partner, did you feel like you had the opportunity to interact in 
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helping others.” With most of the respons-
es, students expressed a desire to participate 
in service-learning projects and emphasized 
the appeal of being able to practice Spanish 
in a real-life setting while helping others. 
Another student commented, “I would like 
to use my Spanish skills towards an experi-
ence that will strengthen both my social 
skills as well as my foundations I have in 
Spanish.” As always, not all responses were 
so positive. One student conveyed uncer-
tainty, sharing the fear that s/he might not 
have the extra time to commit to a service-
learning project and enrolled in the class 
because “it was the only class that works 
with my schedule.” This particular situation 
was attributed to the non-traditional stu-
dent’s schedule and, like I mention above, 
is actually quite common at MSU Denver. 
It is imperative that our students know 
ahead of time about the additional require-
ments of a service-learning class—one of 
the many reasons why we have advocated 
for the SL designation. This simple, but 
necessary, label assists students while regis-
tering each semester so that there are no 
surprises on the first day of class. It also 
allows for students to plan accordingly by 
rearranging their work schedule for that 
particular semester or finding extra child-
care if needed. 
 The survey responses during Week 
15 were encouraging. Almost every student 
who completed the survey confirmed that 
his or her overall experience with service 
learning had been enriching and productive. 
They spoke about their relationships with 
their partners and how they felt like they 
had made an impact in the community, in 
other words, civic responsibility and civic 
awareness. As one student put it, “I don’t 
think I would change anything and I really 
enjoyed being part of the organization al-
so.” Another mentioned that “I think it was 
equally beneficial because what I didn’t 
know, they helped me and what they didn’t 
know, I helped them.” Many claimed that 
their Spanish improved over the semester, 
but they were unsure if it was because of 
the classroom experience or the service-

learning project. One student said “service-
learning forced me to speak Spanish with 
the ESL [English as Second Language] 
population. It was great practice and experi-
ence for me especially since I will be work-
ing with the ESL population in the future.” 
In fact, one of the most common responses 
was in relation to the growing level of com-
fort while speaking in the target language, 
which satisfies one of the primary student 
learning objectives of the course. 
 Among the students, the biggest 
concern with including service learning in 
this class relates back to the particular de-
mographic of many of the students and the 
non-traditional student experience. As I 
mentioned above, MSU Denver has a large 
percentage of Hispanic and Latino/a stu-
dents, many of which take Spanish classes 
in the department. Since SPA 3110 is re-
quired for both Spanish majors and minors, 
the advanced students start with this class. 
Thus, this course tends to attract a high lev-
el of near-native Spanish speakers or herit-
age speakers who live in the Denver area. 
In SPA 3110SL, numerous Hispanic and 
Latino/a students are sent into the commu-
nity to speak Spanish. At first, I did not an-
ticipate that this would be an issue since 
many of the near-native Spanish speakers 
still need to practice their formal Spanish 
and can learn valuable life skills that might 
help them later in their career. However, 
there were a few students who complained 
about going back into the community from 
which they had just come. In other words, 
one of the reasons they enrolled in classes 
at MSU Denver was to have a more formal 
setting to learn and develop their Spanish. 
This was a completely novel concept and a 
thought-provoking dilemma. Although I 
was not exactly sure of all of the reasons 
why they felt this way, I turned to literature 
on non-traditional students and community 
engagement, like Largent’s study, and made 
an effort to address these interesting con-
cerns.  
 Initially, I revisited the basic meth-
odologies that service-learning scholars ap-
ply in their own classes (Elorriaga, 2007; 



Journal of Community Engagement and Higher Education                  Volume 10, Number 2 

18 

 

© Journal of Community Engagement and Higher Education 
Copyright © by Indiana State University. All rights reserved. ISSN 1934-5283 

Nelson & Scott, 2008). Time and time 
again, faculty members and researchers in 
the field emphasize the importance of criti-
cal reflection assignments as a core compo-
nent of community-based learning. Largent, 
addressing key elements for her service-
learning class with non-traditional age stu-
dents, states, “Quality reflection is a way 
for learners to take in information, consider 
it, and then integrate it into understanding 
or application of the information” (298). 
Along with connecting the service-learning 
experience to the course content, reflection 
assignments should encourage students to 
feel as though they contributed to meeting a 
community need. In other words, I wanted 
these students to truly think about all of the 
reasons why they were out in the communi-
ty, i.e., not only to speak Spanish.  
 Another way I dealt with this issue 
was to make sure that time spent in class 
had a heavier focus on grammar, syntax, 
and formal vocabulary than traditionally 
taught sections, since many Latino/a herit-
age speakers have never studied Spanish in 
an academic setting before this class, i.e., 
mechanical grammar activities. For exam-
ple, when students submitted their reflective 
journal entries, I graded them both for con-
tent—their critical analysis of their partici-
pation in the community of Denver prompt-
ed by pre-written questions—and for gram-
mar/syntax, something that I had not 
planned on doing before. After reading and 
returning the entries to the students, I would 
then reformulate my class plans to include 
time and space for what I felt was most 
needed and relevant for that specific group 
of students. Case in point, we worked dili-
gently on the question of tonic and written 
accents (which originally was not part of 
the planned curriculum or student learning 
objectives), since I noticed that various non
-traditional students were struggling with 
orthography in their written reflections. In 
addition, I arranged informal, biweekly 
working groups via our online learning plat-
form (Blackboard) so that students had the 
opportunity to apply new concepts and re-
view grammatical rules in class while I was 

present to assist them with any questions or 
doubts. Along with the introduction of new, 
formal vocabulary, in-class discussions, and 
online activities on a weekly basis, I was 
able to quell some of the insecurities and 
anxiety from my non-traditional students 
that were expressed at the beginning of the 
semester and offer a successful section 
(completed student learning objectives) of 
our department’s required SPA 3110 class, 
with a community-based learning compo-
nent. I have continued to use these tech-
niques in more recent sections of the 
course.  
 

RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
 First, on many urban campuses there 
is a growing number of programs or ser-
vices dedicated to high-impact practices. 
Prior to creating your own service-learning 
class for non-traditional students, I recom-
mend exploring the internal support your 
institution might offer. For example, an Ap-
plied Learning Center might sponsor work-
shops for faculty in regard to course prepa-
ration or offer the opportunity to designate 
your course as service learning. In addition, 
some more broadly defined Teaching and 
Learning Centers might also have similar 
programing. The existence of these centers, 
or community-based and civic engagement 
structures, at an institution would demon-
strate that service learning is supported by 
the administration. Campus Compact and 
the American Association of State Colleges 
and Universities American Democracy Pro-
ject are two additional resources that work 
to promote civic engagement through com-
munity-based volunteerism, research, and 
course work. 
 Secondly, I encourage faculty mem-
bers and staff to dedicate time researching 
methods of proper assessment of student 
artifacts, attitudinal changes, and of service-
learning programs as a whole. Although it 
is not within the scope of this article, as-
sessment is a crucial element in building 
and sustaining service learning as an essen-
tial component of the curriculum 
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(Pellettieri, 2001; Plann, 2002). Without 
proper assessment techniques and practices, 
it will be quite difficult to convince the 
higher administration that community-
based learning is effective for the non-
traditional student and worth the extra sup-
port. In the last 10 to 15 years, researchers 
across various fields have advocated for 
theoretically grounded studies and well-
validated assessment tools that strive to jus-
tify the positive results that faculty, admin-
istration, and students are witnessing 
(Mitchell, 2009). However, these tools are 
not without inadequacies and shortfalls. We 
need to recognize that many of these assess-
ment instruments and practices are still in 
their nascent stages and, due to the lack of 
literature, demand more research, especially 
for urban universities with non-traditional 
students. 
 Finally, I approach service-learning 
course design for non-traditional students 
with a “revise-and-resubmit” attitude. 
Namely, each time you teach your class, 
you will inevitably experience successes 
and failures. Do not be discouraged. In fact, 
this is very common. I have yet to meet a 
faculty member at our institution who has 
not had to modify aspects of his or her ser-
vice-learning component, even at times mid
-way through the semester. What is im-
portant is that you remain steadfast, revis-
ing features that are not working and solidi-
fying those that are.  
 

CONCLUSIONS 
 
 As Andrew Furco (1996) makes 
clear, experiential education is not static but 
in a constant state of flux, moving along the 
education continuum (12). From my own 
personal experience, Furco’s emphasis on 
flexibility within the field of service learn-
ing underscores some of the basic principals 
of community-based learning. That is, this 
field and pedagogical approach are still 
very much in the process of defining them-
selves. Faculty members, staff, and the ad-
ministration must recognize that there is no 
established method on how to correctly im-

plement these strategies for non-traditional 
students and that there are even differentiat-
ing opinions on what service learning 
means and how applicable it can truly be. It 
is advice and insights from articles like this 
one that help us navigate this fairly new 
field and provide examples of tangible suc-
cesses within the classrooms. In the case of 
MSU Denver, the set of challenges to estab-
lish a successful service-learning program 
and integrate community-based learning 
components into the classroom is unique. 
Being a large, public, urban university, our 
institution represents a different student de-
mographic than most traditional colleges 
and universities in the United States. The 
students tend to be older with more family 
obligations and responsibilities. Moreover, 
almost all of the students are also working 
full-time or part-time while studying. There 
is a substantial lack of free time, economic 
resources, and transportation on the part of 
the students. These issues make community
-based learning more challenging and de-
mand a higher level of flexibility on behalf 
of the faculty and staff at the institution.  
 Regarding teaching Spanish at MSU 
Denver, faculty members and administra-
tors must acknowledge the sizeable popula-
tion of heritage Spanish speakers who de-
cide to take classes in MDL. We are excited 
to have these non-traditional students in our 
courses, but curriculum development must 
take these specific student needs, such as 
flexibility and opportunities for application 
of material, into consideration while design-
ing service-learning class components. In 
many ways, service learning is an excellent 
pedagogical approach to fulfill the particu-
lar demands of non-traditional students. 
They are allowed the opportunity to per-
form an indispensable service within the 
Hispanic community in Denver while also 
acquiring a more in-depth and formal un-
derstanding of the language and culture. 
Yet, it is not a perfect system and there are 
certain obstacles within the curriculum that 
still require attention, such as students who 
seek a more formal setting for learning. I 
have noticed a shortage of service-learning 
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literature focusing on the urban public uni-
versity and the non-traditional student, spe-
cifically within Spanish language and His-
panic cultural instruction. My hope is that 
this article will initiate and facilitate that 
valuable conversation. 
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 Journalism educators teach students 
the concept of objectivity early in their col-
lege career. Objectivity is central to their 
field; it is a professional norm that “guides 
journalists to separate facts from values and 
to report only the facts” (Schudson, 2001, p. 
2). Beginning students must comply by re-
porting information from sources, and keep-
ing their opinion out of the story.  
 The concept of journalistic objectiv-
ity dates back to the 19th century when 
newspapers sought to untangle themselves 
from partisan politics and work independent 
of influence (Mindich, 1998). Recently, 
practitioners and analysts are calling upon 
journalists to revise their definitions of ob-
jectivity, arguing in favor of seeking truth 
and deeper analysis over blind neutraliza-
tion. Media experts Bill Kovach and Tom 
Rosenstiel (2007) went so far as to say, 
“The concept of objectivity has been so 
mangled it now is usually used to describe 
the very problem it was conceived to cor-
rect” (p. 6). To achieve greater truth, jour-
nalists are encouraged to seek and add con-
text to their stories using reporting methods 
that go beyond official source reports.  
 This professional shift away from 
overly simplistic interpretations of objectiv-

ity demands attention from journalism 
teachers in higher education. One way to 
encourage students to grow beyond basic 
objectivity may be the incorporation of civ-
ic engagement into courses. By encouraging 
students to engage with citizens in their re-
porting process rather than simply working 
independently, students may be compelled 
to revisit traditional journalism roles and 
embrace those that more firmly ensconce 
reporters in the communities on which they 
report.  
 

LITERATURE REVIEW 
 

 Researchers have identified core 
values of journalism that help examine 
practitioners’ attitudes regarding their pro-
fessional roles. In an early study, Johnstone, 
Slawski, and Bowman (1972) categorized 
journalists into two groups: neutrals, who 
favored independence from community ties, 
and participants, who preferred an investi-
gative approach to reporting. Weaver, 
Beam, Brownlee, Voakes, and Wilhoit 
(2007) expanded on the previous study, 
adding new categories: disseminator, adver-
sarial, interpretative, and populist mobi-
lizer. Disseminator replaced the neutrals 

ABSTRACT 
 

This paper examines a case study comparing students in civic engagement-enhanced journalism 
classes with those in which civic engagement was not emphasized in a medium-sized Mid-
Atlantic university. Students completed surveys at the conclusion of the spring 2017 semester 
assessing their attitudes toward professional journalism roles. Students in courses containing 
civic engagement work prized contextual roles and were more open to non-traditional forms of 
community engagement journalism than their counterparts, who focused more on interpretive/
disseminator roles.  
 Keywords: contextualist, interpretive, disseminator, journalist roles 

Beyond Objectivity: Examining the Effects of Incorporating  
Civic Engagement into Higher Education Journalism Courses 

Jennifer Brannock Cox 

Salisbury University 



Journal of Community Engagement and Higher Education                  Volume 10, Number 2 

23 

© Journal of Community Engagement and Higher Education 
Copyright © by Indiana State University. All rights reserved. ISSN 1934-5283 

category, and interpretive replaced the par-
ticipant category. The adversarial role re-
flects an antagonistic approach, challenging 
business and government sources. Populist 
mobilizers encourage journalists to help 
citizens get involved and express them-
selves.  
 More recently, researchers sought to 
examine how journalists regard their role as 
responsible stewards of societal needs. 
McIntyre, Dahmen, and Abdenour (2016) 
added a contextualist role to account for 
spikes in stories that better assist audiences 
in understanding complex and sometimes 
contentious issues that go beyond simple 
accounts of news events (Fink & Schudson, 
2013). Fink and Schudson (2013) argued 
contextualist journalism encourages practi-
tioners to take a more active role in ensur-
ing society’s well-being by ensuring citi-
zens have the information they need to 
make informed decisions. McIntyre, Dah-
men, and Abdenour (2016) also amended 
Weaver, Beam, Brownlee, Voakes, and 
Wilhoit’s (2007) previous categories, com-
bining disseminator and interpretive into 
one category and shifting four of the exist-
ing measures into a new category called 
advocate/entertainer, which reflected a fo-
cus on wider audiences, entertainment, 
pointing to possible solutions, and setting 
the political agenda. 
 Additionally, McIntyre, Dahmen, 
and Abdenour (2016) studied journalists’ 
attitudes toward three emerging news forms 
that embody the contextualist function: so-
lutions journalism, constructive journalism, 
and restorative narrative. Solutions journal-
ism is “rigorous and fact-driven news sto-
ries of credible solutions to social prob-
lems.” Constructive journalism is “news 
stories that are produced in a way that in-
tends to engage and empower audiences 
and ultimately improve society.” Restora-
tive narrative is “news stories that focus on 
recovery, restoration and resilience in the 
aftermath, or in the midst of, difficult 
times.”’ 
 
 

Civic Engagement and Journalism 
 In the academic sense, civic engage-
ment is defined as “the ways in which citi-
zens participate in the life of a community 
in order to improve conditions for others or 
to help shape the community’s fu-
ture” (Adler & Goggin, 2005, p. 236). The 
traditional reporting process runs counter to 
this, with journalists generating ideas for 
stories by observing issues and reporting 
them. However, the interactivity of the In-
ternet forced news organizations to adapt to 
a relationship in which reporters and citi-
zens are engaged in a constant flow of com-
munication (Singer et al., 2011). Hearken is 
one start-up company of journalists work-
ing with news organizations throughout the 
world to encourage civic engagement in the 
news process. Their model flips the tradi-
tional method of journalists generating their 
own stories and provides strategies for so-
liciting story ideas from community mem-
bers and taking them along on the reporting 
process (Jolly, 2016). Other newsrooms 
have developed strategies for involving 
community members in their processes, 
from hosting town gatherings and soliciting 
online feedback to allowing citizens to con-
tribute and publish content themselves 
(Outing, 2005). 
 Stories that are transforming news 
consumers from recipients of a product to 
participants in its creation align with civic 
engagement goals and appear to benefit 
news organizations in many ways. Hearken 
CEO Jennifer Brandel reported content gen-
erated on Chicago’s public radio station, 
WBEZ, using her organization’s model 
comprised only 2% of the network’s total 
stories but accounted for about 50% of the 
top stories in 2017 (personal communica-
tion, December 15, 2017). Other studies 
have also revealed positive outcomes when 
incorporating citizens into the reporting 
process. One study analyzing social media 
interactions between a journalist and his 
online followers showed how he used com-
munity members to gather and verify infor-
mation, build trust, and distribute news 
(García De Torres, 2017). Another study 
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showed content geared to localized audi-
ences and focused on community-building 
were effective in fostering relationships be-
tween the organization and citizens, en-
hancing trust, and strengthening both the 
publication and the community (Harte, Wil-
liams, & Turner, 2017). 
 In spite of these steps toward civic 
engagement in the newsroom, many jour-
nalists have hesitated in relinquishing their 
gatekeeping control. Author Michael 
Schudson (2013) called journalists 
“reluctant stewards of democracy” (p. 159). 
He said ethical boundaries that dissuade 
reporters from getting too involved with 
their sources and being promotional can 
prompt journalists to act more as infor-
mation liaisons, distributing news to the 
public and allowing them to make their own 
democratic decisions. In the study conduct-
ed by McIntyre, Dahmen, and Abdenour 
(2016), journalists valued contextualist 
roles, but many still appeared to be reluc-
tant to fully embrace civic engagement op-
portunities. The contextualist and populist 
mobilizer roles represent the two most 
closely aligned with civic engagement 
goals, and neither was as highly valued as 
the more traditional interpretive/
disseminator role. Less than one-third of 
respondents strongly agreed with the mobi-
lizer roles encouraging ordinary people to 
get involved. 
 
Research Questions 
 College students studying journal-
ism represent the next generation of report-
ers. Their attitudes toward the evolving in-
corporation of civic engagement into jour-
nalistic processes can offer insight into 
what American newsrooms will look like in 
the near future.  
 The purpose of this exploratory 
study was to compare attitudes toward pro-
fessional roles among journalism students 
in courses enhanced with civic engagement 
activities and instruction with those in intro-
ductory courses that did not include those 
elements.  

 RQ1: How do the role functions val-
ued and prioritized by journalism students 
in courses where civic engagement instruc-
tion is included compare with those in 
courses without the incorporation of civic 
engagement? 
 RQ2: How do attitudes toward con-
textual reporting (constructive journalism, 
solutions journalism, and restorative jour-
nalism) in courses where civic engagement 
instruction is included compare with those 
in courses without the incorporation of civic 
engagement? 
 

METHODOLOGY 
 
 Students in five journalism classes 
at a medium-sized, Mid-Atlantic public uni-
versity completed online surveys during the 
last week of the spring 2017 semester. Two 
of the upper-level courses were enhanced 
with civic engagement activities aimed at 
getting students into the local community to 
solicit story ideas, engage in community 
projects while reporting, and recognize/
report community issues. Some of these 
efforts included participating in Habitat for 
Humanity builds, volunteering with local 
nonprofit organizations, identifying and re-
porting trends and issues related to the local 
community, and going on ride-alongs with 
local officials to better understand their 
work routines and hear their stories. Three 
of the introductory/ intermediate courses 
did not include civic engagement enhance-
ments taking them into the community and 
involved writing and reporting assignments 
based on prompts or campus events.  
 The survey administered was 
adapted from McIntyre, Dahmen, and Ab-
denour’s (2016) study. The first set of ques-
tions consisted of 20 statements used to de-
scribe the six journalistic roles: adversarial, 
advocate/entertainer, contextualist, intellec-
tual, interpretive/disseminator, and populist 
mobilizer. Students evaluated the extent to 
which they agreed that each of the state-
ments is a core function of journalism using 
a five-point Likert scale. Next, respondents 
selected which five of the statements they 
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valued most. Students were given McIntyre, 
Dahmen, and Abdenour’s (2016) defini-
tions of contextualist reporting styles: solu-
tions journalism, constructive journalism, 
and restorative narrative. Based on those 
definitions, respondents used a 6-point ma-
trix table to gauge their attitudes toward 
each journalism type.  
 

RESULTS 
 
 A total of 44 students completed the 
surveys, a response rate of 73.33%. There 
were 19 respondents from the civically en-
gaged classes (43.18%) and 25 students in 
non-civically engaged classes (56.82%). 
The respondents’ genders split evenly, with 
50.00% identifying as male, and 47.73% 
identifying as female. The majority of stu-
dents ranged in age from 18-24 (95.45%). 
Most were college seniors (47.73%) or jun-
iors (38.64%).  

Comparing Journalists’ Role Functions 
 Overall, respondents highly valued 
the contextualist functions, with 63.64% 
strongly agreeing that “act in a socially re-
sponsible way” and 56.82% strongly agree-
ing that “contribute to society’s well-being” 
are core functions of journalism. The mean 
score for the six contextualist function 
statements (M = 4.36, SD = .78) was signif-
icantly higher compared with all other 
roles, t(84) = 3.14, p < 01. Respondents al-
so valued the interpretive/disseminator role, 
giving those statements a mean score of 
4.18.  
 Students in both types of courses 
valued the same five statements above all 
others (as shown in Table 1). However, the 
statements prioritized most frequently by 
students in courses enhanced with civic en-
gagement varied from those in non-
enhanced classes. Students in civic engage-
ment courses made “act in a socially re-

Professional role Civically engaged classes 
(n = 19) 

Non-civically engaged 
classes 
(n = 25) 

  
Get information to the public quickly 57.89% 76.00% 
Act in a socially responsible way 84.21%** 44.00%** 
Contribute to society’s well being 68.42%* 32.00%* 
Accurately portray the world 36.84% 40.00% 
Alert the public of potential threats 42.11% 36.00% 
Avoid stories with unverified content 42.11% 28.00% 
Investigate government claims 26.32% 28.00% 
Develop intellectual/cultural interests 21.05% 24.00% 
Provide analysis of complex problems 26.32% 16.00% 
Point to possible solutions 15.79% 32.00% 
Provide entertainment 15.79% 20.00% 
Alert the public of potential opportunities 5.26% 24.00% 
Motivate ordinary people to get involved 21.05% 8.00% 
Let ordinary people express views 5.26% 16.00% 
Serve as an adversary of business 0.00% 16.00% 
Concentrate on the widest audience 15.79% 4.00% 
Discuss international policy 0.00% 12.00% 
Discuss national policy 0.00% 12.00% 
Serve as an adversary of government 

5.26% 4.00% 
Set the political agenda 10.53% 0.00% 

Table 1. Percentage of respondents who pr ior itized each role as a core function of journalism.  

**Differences are significant at the p<.01 level. 
*Differences are significant at the p<.05 level. 
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sponsible way” their top priority (84.21%), 
differing significantly with students in non-
civic engagement classes (44.00%), χ2 (1, n 
= 44) = 7.36, p < .01. While both groups 
made “contribute to society’s well-being” 
their second-ranked priority, significantly 
more students in civic engaged courses 
(68.42%) prioritized the statement than 
those in non-civic engagement classes 
(32.00%), χ2 (1, n = 44) = 5.74, p < .05. 
Both of these statements civic engagement 
students prioritized most are considered 
contextualist functions.  
 Students in non-civically engaged 
classes made the interpreter/disseminator 
statement “get information to the public 
quickly” their top priority (76.00%), where-
as students in civic engagement classes 
ranked it third among their priorities 
(57.89%). Students in civic engagement 
courses also marked “avoid stories with un-
verified content” as a priority (42.11%, tied 
for fourth), whereas those in non-civic en-
gaged courses did not include it in their top 
five priorities (28.00%). Conversely, those 
in non-civic engaged courses marked “point 
to possible solutions” as a priority (32.00%, 

tied for fifth), and those in civically en-
gaged classes did not (15.79%). 
 Overall, students in the non-
civically engaged courses valued statements 
describing each of the roles higher than 
those in civically engaged classes, although 
none of the differences were statistically 
significant (as shown in Table 2). All of the 
mean scores for role statements were higher 
among non-civically engaged courses, ex-
cept for “avoid stories with unverified con-
tent.”  
 More pronounced differences in dis-
agreement levels occurred between the two 
groups. Students in classes enhanced with 
civic engagement either disagreed or 
strongly disagreed at a higher rate than non-
engaged students on the six least-prioritized 
role statements. Those statements included 
serving as an adversary of business 
(21.05% versus 8.00%), concentrating on 
widest audience (36.84% versus 16.00%), 
discussing international policy (10.53% 
versus 8.00%), discussing national policy 
(10.53% versus 8.00%), serving as an ad-
versary of government (26.32% versus 
24.00%), and setting the political agenda 
(42.11% versus 24.00%).  

Role function Civic engage-
ment mean 

Standard 
deviation 

Non-civic en-
gagement mean 

Standard 
deviation 

Contextualist 4.25 .85 4.44 .71 

Interpretive/Disseminator 4.11 .93 4.23 .87 

Intellectual 3.75 .84 4.23 .81 

Populist Mobilizer 3.76 .94 4.14 .94 

Advocate/Entertainer 3.26 1.03 3.62 .99 

Adversarial 3.14 1.04 3.36 .98 

Table 2. Summed mean scores for  the six role functions in civically engaged versus non -civically engaged 
courses.  

Contextualist journalism type Civic engage-
ment mean 

Standard 
deviation 

Non-civic en-
gagement mean 

Standard 
deviation 

Solutions journalism 4.20 .74 4.03 .82 

Constructive journalism 4.24 .82 4.05 .88 

Restorative narrative 4.30 .74 4.23 .89 

Table 3. Summed mean scores for  the three contextualist journalism styles in civically engaged versus non -
civically engaged courses. 
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Comparing Contextualist Reporting 
Types 
 Respondents viewed definitions for 
three types of contextualist reporting. Over-
all, students appeared to value each. How-
ever, students in civic engagement-
enhanced courses valued them more than 
their counterparts in classes without civic 
engagement (as shown in Table 3).  
 Differences between the two groups 
were also notable regarding their attitudes 
toward bias in these contextual reporting 
styles. Students in civic engagement classes 
viewed the journalism types to be less bi-
ased than those in non-engaged classes (as 
shown in Table 4). 
 

DISCUSSION 
 
 The students in this study embraced 
the idea of contextualist roles as core func-
tions of reporters’ jobs. In McIntyre, Dah-
men, and Abdenour’s (2016) study, journal-
ists highly valued both the contextualist 
function and the interpretive/disseminator 
function. Both respondents in that study and 
this one valued the nine statements corre-
sponding with those roles over all others. 
Although students in courses with and with-
out civic engagement favored both of those 
roles, those in classes with engagement ac-
tivities placed a higher priority on contextu-
alist statements. 
 Jacoby (2009) wrote civic engage-
ment is defined as “acting upon a height-
ened sense of responsibility to one’s com-
munities” including “developing civic sen-
sitivity, participation in building civil socie-
ty, and benefiting the common good” (p. 9). 
These goals are consistent with those of 
contextual reporting “that report beyond the 

immediacy of news in an effort to contrib-
ute to society’s well-being” (McIntyre, 
Dahmen, and Abdenour, 2016, p. 2). Stu-
dents in classes enhanced with civic en-
gagement showed a significantly stronger 
commitment to these ideals, prioritizing the 
two contextualist statements above any oth-
ers. Contextual reporting suggests a devia-
tion from the journalistic concept of objec-
tivity. This change is most notable within 
the statements “act in a socially responsible 
way” and “contribute to society’s well-
being,” because both suggest the reporter 
play an active role in the community rather 
than function as a passive observer. The 
incorporation of civic engagement into their 
curriculum may help students embrace new 
community-building strategies for report-
ing. Notably, fewer than half of respondents 
in the classes without civic engagement pri-
oritized these roles, whereas more than two-
thirds of those in engaged classes marked 
them in their top five most important roles.  
 Conversely, the interpretive/
disseminator function suggests a more tra-
ditional journalism approach, focusing on 
the dissemination of speedy information. 
While it is an important part of the report-
ing process, it does little to reimagine jour-
nalistic practices that urge community con-
nection. Therefore, it makes sense students 
in introductory/intermediate classes without 
civic engagement activities placed greater 
emphasis on the more traditional statement 
“get information to the public quickly,” as it 
advises one-way communication often asso-
ciated with objectivity. 
 In spite of these notable differences, 
students in courses without civic engage-
ment generated higher mean scores for al-
most all statements regarding journalism 

Contextualist journalism type Civic engage-
ment mean 

Standard 
deviation 

Non-civic en-
gagement mean 

Standard 
deviation 

Solutions journalism 3.68 1.15 3.32 1.20 

Constructive journalism 3.74 1.23 3.08 1.02 

Restorative narrative 3.95 1.15 3.48 1.17 

Table 4. Summed mean scores measur ing bias for  the three contextualist journalism styles in civically en-
gaged versus non-civically engaged courses. 
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functions than their engaged counterparts. 
A possible explanation for this may be 
found within the definition of civic engage-
ment, as a goal of its incorporation is to fa-
cilitate higher levels of critical thinking 
(Cress, Burack, Giles, Elkins, & Stevens, 
2010). Students in civically engaged cours-
es may have grown more analytical in their 
thinking about journalistic roles as a result 
of their enhanced experience, leading to 
more cautious, neutral responses on the 
Likert scale portions of the survey.  
 One area where few differences 
manifested was among the populist mobi-
lizer statements. The statements describing 
that function—“motivate ordinary people” 
and “let ordinary people express views”—
fit in best with the goals of civic engage-
ment. However, neither group prioritized 
the function. The lack of interest suggests 
student journalists, like their professional 
counterparts, may still feel tethered to the 
traditional gatekeeper mentality, emphasiz-
ing the one-way flow of communication. 
Given the success of civic engagement ef-
forts in journalism and the many calls from 
media analysts to embrace citizen involve-
ment in the news process, it may be incum-
bent on journalism educators to include 
more of these efforts in their classes. Stu-
dents who incorporate community members 
into their process could take these tactics 
into newsrooms and act as catalysts for 
changes to the industry. Future efforts to 
incorporate civic engagement into journal-
ism classes could benefit from Hearken-
style projects prompting students to seek 
community feedback before and during 
their reporting.  
 Given the size of the university and 
its journalism program, the results of this 
study are limited in their generalizability. 
However, the small sample size was some-
what unavoidable, as universities with larg-
er journalism programs often have too 
many students or lack the resources to im-
plement a civic engagement curriculum.  
 These civic engagement efforts were 
new for this curriculum, and this study pro-
vides professors with valuable insights on 

areas of engagement that need more empha-
sis in classrooms. Future study could reflect 
more sophisticated programming related to 
these efforts. Further research could com-
pare these findings with those in previous 
works examining professional journalists. 
More in-depth study of student journalists 
in programs across the country could also 
provide an enhanced picture of journalists’ 
attitudes and the effects of civic engage-
ment on them.  
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 Illness and injury can interfere with 
the ability to communicate, understand in-
formation, and reason, making ill or injured 
people vulnerable to losing the capacity to 
make health care decisions. For persons ex-
periencing homelessness (PEH), this vul-
nerability is compounded by at least three 
other factors: disproportionately high rates 
of illness, injury, and mortality (Cheung & 
Hwang, 2004; Gelberg & Linn, 1989); less-
frequent documentation of health care wish-
es; and fewer surrogate decision-makers. 

The obstacles PEH face in accessing health 
care (Gelberg, Andersen, & Leake, 2000) 
limit their opportunities to engage in ad-
vance care planning (ACP). The effects of 
limited advance care planning can be miti-
gated when one has a surrogate decision-
maker ready to make medical decisions on 
one’s behalf. However, because homeless-
ness tends to involve diminished social cap-
ital—a loosening of social ties that facilitate 
beneficial outcomes (Putnam, 1995)—PEH 
often do not have surrogate decision-
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makers. PEH show a strong interest in dis-
cussing end-of-life (EOL) care and engag-
ing in advance care planning (Song, Ratner, 
& Bartels, 2005), perhaps because they tend 
to believe that the quality of their EOL care 
will be poor (Song et al., 2007). 
 The purpose of this article is to de-
scribe an advance care planning project 
serving PEH in one U.S. city. The project 
began when key members of a public hospi-
tal and a social service agency identified the 
need for advance care planning among local 
PEH, and formed a community-academic 
partnership that also includes state universi-
ty faculty and students. One partnership 
outcome is that the social service agency 
regularly hosts advance directive (AD) 
workshops in which PEH meet one-on-one 
with baccalaureate nursing students who 
have been trained to help them comprehend 
and complete advance directives. Partici-
pants then are given several options for 
copying their advance directives and storing 
them safely. 
 The following sections, authored by 
community-academic partnership members 
including four nursing students, describe 
the project’s origins, explain each of their 
roles in its design and implementation, and 
offer perspectives on its effectiveness and 
limitations.  
 

AUTHENTIC ENGAGEMENT:  
VOICES OF THE COMMUNITY-

ACADEMIC PARTNERS 
 

 Homelessness is the experience of 
people who do not have a home, whether 
temporarily, intermittently, or chronically. 
Because this phenomenon has many deter-
minants and consequences, it is often neces-
sary for different groups to work together to 
promote and protect the well-being of PEH 
(Jarrell et al., 2014). In this community, 
staff at the largest trauma hospital saw a 
need to partner with a social service agency 
trusted by PEH. As the hospital’s ethicist 
and the social service agency’s director dis-
cussed possible interventions, it was clear 
their work might benefit from collaboration 

with the local state university. Below is a 
description of the resulting collaboration, in 
the voice of each partner. 
 
From the Hospital Ethicist: Recognizing 
the Need for Advance Directives for Per-
sons Experiencing Homelessness 
 As both an urban safety net and 
teaching hospital, staff at the University of 
Tennessee Medical Center in Knoxville 
(UTMCK) recognized the frequent need to 
make care-related decisions for PEH who 
lacked the capacity to do so for themselves. 
The hospital’s proximity to the University 
and Volunteer Ministry Center (VMC) fa-
cilitated a cooperative effort to address that 
need. 
 Those of us who provide Ethics 
Consultation at UTMCK noted that requests 
to locate surrogate decision-makers for in-
capacitated PEH were often unsuccessful. 
In those situations, we Ethics Committee 
members experienced two main worries: 
that the patients’ wishes might not be re-
spected because they were unknown, and 
that the patients might have a loved one 
who would want to know that they were 
severely sick, injured, or had died. UTMCK 
Staff members also have been aware of the 
need to increase and improve advance care 
planning in general.  
 While it is helpful to consider pa-
tients’ health preferences and goals in ad-
vance, problems with the common, check-
list-style advance care planning forms are 
well documented (Sudore & Fried, 2010). 
Because such forms mainly focus on opting 
in or out of aggressive, life-sustaining pro-
cedures in hypothetical situations of seri-
ously compromised health and quality of 
life, they can be misleading, and often do 
not apply to the situation a person will face 
as a patient. In researching this project, the 
authors discovered the SELPH Advance 
Directive, a form developed to address 
some of the unique needs and concerns re-
lated to advance care planning for PEH 
(Song et al., 2010). The form also marks an 
impressive step forward in ACP form de-
velopment in general. The SELPH AD in-
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cludes not only check boxes (e.g., “I would 
want all life sustaining treatments if I were 
permanently unconscious”), but also well-
crafted, open-ended prompts (e.g., “These 
are the things I am most proud of in my 
life,” “People who care for me could do the 
following to respect my dignity at the end 
of my life”). Responding to these prompts 
seems to help people think through and 
make more authentic checkbox choices. 
These responses also might guide the inter-
pretation of such choices should a patient’s 
condition not match specified situations 
(e.g., “dying,” “permanently unconscious”). 
 Because many PEH distrust health 
care providers (Best & Young, 2009; van 
den Berk-Clark & McGuire, 2014) and ad-
vance care planning, project leaders were 
careful to err on the side of promoting trust 
and meeting PEH needs rather than gather-
ing data from PEH for research purposes. 
Specifically, the authors neither retained 
any identifying information from partici-
pants nor sought permission to access their 
medical records. Admittedly, assigning a 
higher priority to building relationships 
with PEH over recruiting them as subjects 
in a research study bars some means of 
tracking the project’s effectiveness. For ex-
ample, the authors cannot determine how 
often and accurately the advance directives 
are being used. However, because many 
participants chose to include their ADs in 
their hospital medical records, it is likely 
that some of the ADs have since been re-
trieved and used. Regardless, anecdotal evi-
dence suggests the advance directive pro-
ject has had a positive influence on the hos-
pital’s approach to EOL care.  
 
From the Social Service Agency Direc-
tor: Advance Directives as a Path to 
Greater Social Capital 
 During many years overseeing ser-
vices for PEH, this author (the social ser-
vice agency director) noted that long-term 
medical needs, including advance care plan-
ning, often are overlooked. Emergency or 
acute care has priority in a crisis. Essential-
ly, for many PEH the future is sacrificed to 

the present, diminishing or exhausting their 
social capital. In addition, the longer home-
lessness lasts, the more likely an individual 
will speak of experiencing a “social death.” 
Dismissed by the broader culture’s negative 
attitudes toward homelessness, PEH can 
feel rejected and worthless. One man re-
ceiving services at the Volunteer Ministry 
Center (VMC) stated that he felt as though 
he were a member of the “walking dead” 
and “buried” by his homeless status. 
 Representatives from UTMCK and 
The University of Tennessee, Knoxville’s 
College of Nursing and Philosophy Depart-
ment contacted us at Volunteer Ministry 
Center to explore ways to help PEH com-
plete advance directives. In response, the 
VMC shared this opportunity with its cli-
ents and agreed to host an advance directive 
workshop. Following the first workshop’s 
success, the VMC has hosted many AD 
workshops and expanded its partnership 
with the college of nursing. 
 The simple process of completing 
an advance directive can have short- and 
long-term positive effects. For some PEH, 
simply completing an AD is empowering 
and can carry over to other domains and 
enhance self-esteem. The chance to docu-
ment their medical wishes should they be 
unable to speak for themselves elicits a 
greater sense of agency. For most PEH, life 
is riddled with intrusive directives from oth-
er people (e.g., what to eat, when to sleep or 
wake up, where to be or not to be). Empow-
ering experiences may help PEH come to 
believe that housing is not a vague hope, 
but a concrete possibility; employment is 
within reach; and long-term health needs or 
legal challenges can be addressed. As these 
aspirations grow, and as efforts are reward-
ed with successes or informative failures, 
self-confidence can increase. Such confi-
dence can act like an internal capital that 
individuals continue to build upon, enabling 
further social integration, which relates pos-
itively to self-esteem and coping (Wahl, 
Bergland, & Løyland, 2010). In short, the 
opportunity to complete an advance di-
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rective can be one of numerous steps along 
a path of rebuilding social capital. 
 
From the Nursing Professors: Integrat-
ing Service Learning and the Advance 
Directive Project 
 While professional nurses are ex-
pected to provide advance care planning 
assistance, nursing students may not receive 
formal training to do so. Educational inter-
ventions—such as completing one’s own 
advance directive and discussing it with a 
designated health care agent—have in-
creased students’ confidence in recom-
mending and helping with AD completion 
(Hall & Grant, 2014). Nursing students’ 
helping PEH with advance care planning is 
an opportunity to help voice the wishes of 
people who are often marginalized. The ac-
tivity also serves as practical career prepa-
ration for aspiring health care professionals 
(Nash, Mixer, McArthur, & Mendola, 
2015). 
 A critical element of the advance 
directive project was incorporating service 
learning into a partnership that yields mutu-
al benefits by meeting clients’ needs and 
students’ learning objectives. The service-
learning component of this project has 
many benefits. First, students are prepared 
to work with PEH and in the context of a 
community agency, the Volunteer Ministry 
Center. Next, all partners shared their ex-
pertise and developed students’ knowledge, 
skills, and attitudes. Finally, having com-
pleted their service learning, students en-
gaged in intentional reflection, moving 
from concrete experiences to abstract con-
cepts that can guide their future nursing ac-
tions (Mueller & Norton, 2012; Stanley, 
2013). 
 At the University of Tennessee, Col-
lege of Nursing, students learn culturally 
competent advance care planning in two 
courses: Transcultural Nursing in the fall, 
and Community/Public Health Nursing in 
the spring. In the Transcultural Nursing 
course, students study diverse cultures and 
people’s values, beliefs, and practices with 
the goal of providing culturally congruent 

care—care that is deemed meaningful and 
beneficial by the person (Leininger, 2006). 
The faculty incorporate the Flipped Cultural 
Simulation© approach (McArthur, Mixer, 
& Fancher, 2016) in which a team of stu-
dents researches the nursing literature, en-
gages in advance care planning training, 
and gets to know PEH as they assist them in 
completing an advance directive. The ad-
vance care planning training is an interpro-
fessional effort focused on AD content and 
use, EOL care aspects, and the cultural 
needs of PEH. The training has many com-
ponents: viewing a customized, recorded 
lecture and a role-playing video; listening to 
an audio lecture by a palliative care nurse; 
orientation and tour at the VMC; complet-
ing the SELPH Advance Directive; and role
-playing in pairs. 
 Community-academic partners sup-
port students and PEH throughout the AD 
workshop, which typically occurs one week 
after the students’ training. At the conclu-
sion of each workshop, students distribute 
advance directive copies according to PEH 
participants’ wishes. Participants can keep a 
copy, send one to friends or family, scan it 
into the PEH information database 
(accessible to caseworkers), and/or place 
one in their medical record at the university 
hospital. 
 Following the workshop, nursing 
students offer spoken and written reflec-
tions of their experiences. Next, students 
develop an evidence-based simulation sce-
nario incorporating advance care planning 
and their understanding of this population’s 
needs. Using simulation, students act out a 
nurse-patient scenario to teach classmates 
how to partner with PEH to complete ad-
vance directives. Then, as students lead de-
briefing about the scenario, they invite their 
peers to examine their assumptions and bi-
ases. 
 During the next semester, students 
from the fall Transcultural Nursing course 
take a service-learning course in communi-
ty/public health nursing. Students who did 
not participate in the fall advance directive 
workshop spend six weeks at the Volunteer 
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Ministry Center providing health-promotion 
activities for PEH while applying the cul-
ture care skills learned in the fall. This new 
group also receives advance directive train-
ing and conducts an AD workshop. Honors 
students from the previous semester help 
the spring group with the role-playing por-
tion of the training and share insights from 
the AD workshop they led in the fall. Since 
its inception, this service-learning project 
has helped approximately 100 PEH com-
plete advance directives. 
 
From Four Nursing Students: Service 
Learning as Professional Preparation 
 Our participation in the project be-
gan with a training session preparing us for 
the workshop. First, we learned about ad-
vance directives from experts in various 
fields, then faculty taught about the realities 
of life-sustaining measures. Due to lack of 
experience, most of us did not understand 
the gravity of “life-sustaining measures.” 
Textbook facts on CPR, tube feeding, and 
mechanical ventilation do not sufficiently 
convey the potential harms that can accom-
pany these measures. Using her hospice 
nurse experience, one faculty member dis-
cussed how these measures could result in 
patient discomfort and loved ones’ emo-
tional distress.  
 We also learned not to exert undue 
influence on others’ decisions. Another fac-
ulty member taught us the importance of 
helping individuals identify their desires 
and encouraging them to make their own 
decisions while guiding them through the 
document. Hearing stories of end-of-life 
patients without advance directives—

emphasizing the difficult ethical situations 
that arose for their caregivers and loved 
ones—conveyed how crucial ADs are for 
everyone. 
 The role-play portion of training 
conveyed the importance of eliminating ste-
reotypes and establishing rapport with PEH. 
We watched two faculty members perform 
a role-play—in which one completed an 
AD as a PEH while the other assisted in the 
role of a nurse—before practicing a similar 
interaction ourselves. The instructors’ role-
play allowed us to recognize a variety of 
issues we had never encountered and what 
types of reactions to expect during the 
workshop. The role-play allowed us to 
practice explaining the advance directive 
and wording-sensitive questions about end-
of-life preferences in layman’s terms. Be-
cause most of us had no experience with 
such conversations, this rehearsal increased 
our comfort level going forward.  
 After the training session, we were 
given an orientation of the Volunteer Minis-
try Center while the VMC director gave us 
an insider’s perspective on PEH. He shared 
his experiences with the homeless commu-
nity, allowing us to examine personal bias-
es, reconstruct preconceptions, and create a 
more accurate picture of this population. 
Being introduced to the agency was vital, as 
we had varying levels of experience with 
PEH. Before encountering them in the AD 
workshop, we had already begun to develop 
empathy and respect for PEH as well as an 
appreciation for their worldview. We were 
comfortable returning to the agency for the 
AD workshop because we were already fa-
miliar with its layout and purpose. 

Participants 2012-2017 Totals 

Persons Experiencing Homelessness 100 

Nursing Students 67 

Faculty 7 

Agency Staff 4 

Table 1. Service Learning Project Par ticipants  
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 The most valuable part of the learn-
ing experience for us was meeting face-to-
face with PEH at the workshop to help them 
complete advance directives. We witnessed 
the reality of the clients’ vulnerable situa-
tions, which helped us connect theoretical 
knowledge to the circumstances of PEH. 
One man repeatedly remarked that he had 
never felt respected in medical settings be-
cause of his socioeconomic status, leading 
him to avoid health care altogether. He said 
that no one had ever cared enough to ask 
what had brought him to this stage of life. 
By listening to him tell his story, we 
showed him that health care professionals 
could give him validation and advocate for 
his wishes. In turn, he helped alter our per-
ceptions of PEH, reminding us how strong-
ly they need to be heard and encouraged.  
 Many of the PEH we met acknowl-
edged that, prior to the AD workshop, they 
had never heard of an advance directive, 
reinforcing the importance of the education-
al and advocacy work nursing students can 
provide. The PEH at the workshop often 
were unaware of their ability and right to 
make health care decisions. For example, a 
man separated from his wife was apprehen-
sive about what she, as his default surro-
gate, would choose if he were unable to 
make his own end-of-life decisions. This 
man was in a relationship with another 
woman he trusted. The advance directive 
allowed him to designate his girlfriend as 
his surrogate decision-maker—an option he 
had not known existed, nor frankly had we 

known prior to this experience. He was 
grateful for this newfound control and sense 
of security regarding his end-of-life care.  
 Overall, the workshop interactions 
helped us learn how to talk with people dif-
ferent from ourselves while showing re-
spect and delivering meaningful care, rele-
vant skills that can be employed in any clin-
ical setting. By discussing sensitive topics, 
we found that communicating respect for 
people takes time and empathy. Such inter-
actions should not be seen as simply com-
pleting another task. Instead, these actions 
are about understanding and attending to 
the holistic needs of every person, regard-
less of their circumstances or background. 
 

DISCUSSION: A MODEL FOR INTE-
GRATING SERVICE LEARNING, AD-
VANCE CARE PLANNING, AND VUL-

NERABLE POPULATIONS 
 
 Service-learning projects involving 
nursing students, community partners, and 
vulnerable populations are not a new phe-
nomenon. A review of English-language 
articles identified at least 28 such projects 
(Gillis & Mac Lellan, 2010) serving PEH in 
various ways (e.g., Garner, 2015; Stanley, 
2013). However, to our knowledge and af-
ter an extensive literature search by authors 
and our librarian, this project was the first 
to engage nursing students in advance care 
planning with PEH. Therefore, we offer it 
as a model for advance care planning that 
could be adopted in other locations and 

 Better understanding of advance directives, end-of-life care, and cultural needs of persons 
experiencing homelessness 

 Value of peer teaching to assist persons experiencing homelessness with advance direc-

tives 

 Value of partnerships, interdisciplinary collaboration and social service agencies 

 Reflection to examine personal biases/assumptions and communication style 

 Forced out of comfort zone to navigate conversations about death/end-of-life 

 Culturally competent care of persons representing vulnerable populations 

Table 2. Learning Outcomes Repor ted by Nursing Student Authors  
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with a variety of learners and vulnerable 
populations. 
 Published descriptions of nursing 
students’ service learning with vulnerable 
populations commonly highlight several 
successful features of such work. This pro-
ject entails the majority of those important 
attributes. For students, these include con-
sistent faculty support, adequate orientation 
and preparation, and numerous opportuni-
ties for critical reflection (Stanley, 2013; 
Knecht & Fischer, 2015). This project also 
is effective because it involves clear com-
munication and coordination with all part-
ners, respecting their schedules and com-
mitments (Coulter et al., 2016; Gillis & 
Mac Lellan, 2010). Above all, this project’s 
success depends on the full commitment of 
each partner and the value each gains 
through participation, as illustrated by the 
sections above, which were written by those 
partners. By mutually sharing expertise, 
partners attain benefits they could not have 
realized on their own. In fact, without their 
collective commitment, this project would 
not have been possible, for no partner inde-
pendently possessed all the skills and re-
sources to meet the identified need. 
 Still, there is much room for im-
provement. For students, orientation or de-
briefing could include more details about 
the personal and systemic factors contrib-
uting to homelessness. We also could ad-
dress more explicitly social justice concepts 
and ways students and nurses can advocate 
for marginalized groups. This work could 
involve training Volunteer Ministry Center 
staff to help PEH complete advance direc-

tives, making the agency and its clients less 
dependent on the workshops. Additionally, 
we could solicit feedback from participants, 
using their insights to improve the project. 
 Despite these areas for growth, the 
authors recommend this model, noting its 
flexibility in accommodating different part-
ners. On the learners’ side, a similar ad-
vance care planning service-learning expe-
rience could engage students in social work, 
law, medicine, chaplaincy, philosophy, bio-
ethics, public health, or health care admin-
istration. A similar project also could in-
clude students from two or more disci-
plines, helping prepare them for the team-
work their careers will require. Additional 
populations served could include persons in 
adult day care, dialysis centers, assisted liv-
ing facilities, outpatient cancer treatment, 
senior citizen housing, and nursing homes.  
 

CONCLUSION 
 
 This community-academic partner-
ship has two important outcomes. First, the 
Volunteer Ministry Center regularly hosts 
advance directive workshops for persons 
experiencing homelessness. Second, those 
workshops provide a unique service-
learning opportunity for nursing students. 
The first service-learning project to inte-
grate advance care planning, nursing stu-
dents, and PEH vulnerable population, this 
endeavor is recommended as a model for 
training aspiring nurses and other profes-
sionals to assist various populations with 
advance care planning. 
 

 First service-learning project to engage nursing students to assist persons experiencing 
homelessness with completing advance directives 

 Persons experiencing homelessness receive regular advance directive workshops using the 
SELPH Advance Directive, specifically designed for PEH 

 Students receive faculty support, thorough preparation, critical reflection, and empower-
ment to assist others with AD completion and EOL decisions in future professional prac-
tice 

 Academic and community partners receive mutual sharing of skills and expertise 
 Innovative use of simulation, flipped classroom, and peer teaching 

Table 3. Service Learning Project Innovation  
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INTRODUCTION 

 
 Community engagement and service
-learning (CES-L) opportunities are fre-
quently designed to increase students’ criti-
cal thinking, civic engagement, and cultural 
competence. Service-learning (S-L) is de-
fined as a high-impact practice (Flinders, 
Dameron, & Kava, 2016; Kuh, 2008); it 
leads to greater retention, integration, and 
transfer of information and skills (Kuh, 
2008). When implemented well, students 
will understand the authentic applications 
of the course content and skills (Howard, 
2001). High-quality service learning has 
student-centered outcomes embedded in the 
CES-L coursework (Porter-Honnet & 
Poulsen, 1990). Elements of student-
centered learning include authentic prob-
lems, exploration and engagement, direct 
contact with community members, recipro-
cal relationships with others, reflective 
learning tasks with multiple feedback per-
spectives, and connected or integrated ser-
vice-learning experiences (Hull, Kimmel, 
Robertson, & Mortimer, 2016; Smith et al., 

2011; Yang, Luk, Webster, Chau, & Ma 
2016). Research in CES-L indicated that 
students experience the deepest learning 
and greatest change when uncomfortable 
and transformational experiences are paired 
with critical reflections (Brindley, Quinn, & 
Morton, 2009; Brown, 2005; Harrison & 
Clayton, 2012; Mezirow, 1998; Trilokekar 
& Kukar, 2011). To increase learning, fac-
ulty must devise experiences that will bene-
fit their students and community partners as 
well as include the noted elements of quali-
ty CES-L. Syllabi include a description of 
learning outcomes as well as the course ma-
terials and experiences necessary to meet 
those outcomes and are therefore a natural 
artifact by which to examine the integration 
of CES-L into a course. The researchers 
sought a rubric to evaluate the quality and 
depth of S-L components found in instruc-
tors’ syllabi, and found two tools designed 
to guide course development: the OPERA 
rubric (Welch, 2010) and the IUPUI Taxon-
omy for Service-Learning Courses (Hahn, 
Hatcher, Price, & Struder, n.d.). 
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OPERA and IUPUI Taxonomy for Ser-
vice-Learning Courses 
 The OPERA checklist (defined as a 
rubric by Welch) covers five elements of 
quality S-L syllabi: Objectives, Partner-
ships, Engagement, Reflection, and Assess-
ment (Welch, 2010). Each element was de-
scribed within the accompanying article, 
but there was not a rubric present with the 
article. In a personal communication with 
Welch (August 8, 2017) to clarify how to 
use OPERA to rate syllabi, Welch indicat-
ed,  

You can “qualitatively” assess the 
“quality” or depth of evidence with 
this scoring rubric. Explicit, clear, 
language that reflects evidence or 
existence of each component gets a 
2. A marginal or “hint” of the com-
ponent, perhaps without explicitly 
naming it gets a 1....it’s “there” but 
just barely. A score of 0 is given if 
there is no clear evidence/existence 
of any component of any kind. 

 The researchers felt a weakness of 
OPERA was that it could not be used in a 
stand-alone manner; CES-L practitioners 
must refer back to the accompanying article 
to understand the nuances for each of the 
five areas. Further, based on the literature 
review, OPERA does not thoroughly cover 
all elements of a quality CES-L course. The 
IUPUI Taxonomy for Service-Learning 
Courses does follow a rubric format, and 
would be usable as a stand-alone tool by 
course developers to integrate service-
learning components. The IUPUI Taxono-
my wasn’t designed specifically to evaluate 
course syllabi. 
 The researchers found gaps in both 
OPERA and the IUPUI Taxonomy. Neither 
evaluation tool required the inclusion of a 
definition of S-L or the explicit benefits of 
the S-L pedagogy for course outcomes 
(Jacoby, 2015). Additionally, the CES-L 
logistics should be clearly defined for stu-
dents. This includes expectations regarding 
time commitment, required activities, safety 
considerations, and behavioral expectations 
(Bringle & Hatcher, 1995; Porter-Honnet & 

Poulsen, 1990). To provide more structure 
and defined criteria for syllabus and course 
review processes, the authors created the 
PRELOAD rubric, which includes the fol-
lowing facets: Partnership, Reflection, En-
gagement, Logistics, Objectives, Assess-
ment, and Definition. 
 
High-Impact Indicators of Community 
Engagement and Service-Learning 
 Partnership. 
 Creating healthy relationships be-
tween academic and community partners is 
a foundational aspect of successful S-L 
courses. Harrison and Clayton (2012) dis-
cussed the need for reciprocity to bring 
about transformative learning with students. 
S-L is most beneficial for all parties when 
completed with a community partner in-
stead of for a community partner. There-
fore, the community’s needs must be articu-
lated and defined by the community partner 
(Tinkler, Tinkler, Hausman, & Straus, 
2014). Welch (2010) described partnership 
as a “joint effort of sharing resources and 
expertise to meet mutually defined 
goals” (p. 78). While these are necessary 
aspects to consider when developing a ser-
vice-learning partnership, the nature or ex-
tent of shared resources will not typically 
be stated in the course syllabus. Porter-
Honnet and Poulsen (1990) indicated that 
one of the fundamental principles for well-
implemented S-L is the mutuality in the S-L 
exchange. Students have an active role in 
planning, implementation, and reflection of 
CES-L activities. When students are in-
volved, at least in part, during the planning 
stages, they feel increased ownership, moti-
vation, and engagement in the CES-L activ-
ities. Therefore, the PRELOAD rubric crite-
ria emphasize the reciprocal nature of the 
work and learning that will occur between 
the community partners and the students. 
Throughout the experience, students and 
community partners teach and learn from 
one another with integrity while simultane-
ously meeting students’ learning outcomes 
and the community partner’s needs.  
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 Reflection. 
 Critical reflection is a defining ele-
ment of S-L and enables students to connect 
structured service activities to the course’s 
desired learning outcomes (Jacoby, 2015). 
Reflection activities can take various forms, 
but all should be rigorous as reflection is 
integral to the S-L experience. Disorienting 
experiences paired with a reflection of as-
sumptions are transformational for students’ 
understanding of complex issues (Mezirow, 
1998). Purposeful, structured reflection al-
lows students to deepen their understanding 
of the course material, the local issues, and 
the role of community engagement to ad-
dress those problems. 
 The PRELOAD criteria emphasize 
the need for reflection that occurs before, 
during, and after an experience to promote 
and deepen critical inquiry (Bringle & 
Hatcher, 1995; Eyler, 2002; Mezirow, 
1998; Welch, 2010). This continuous cycle 
of reflection prepares students for CES-L 
experiences, allows students to evaluate 
new understandings against existing beliefs, 
and guides students to deeper or more pro-
found understandings of the issues ad-
dressed or the populations served. Feedback 
to students should be multifaceted, with op-
portunities for feedback from instructors, 
peers, and community partners so students 
may receive guidance from different per-
spectives (Porter-Honnet & Poulsen, 1990).  
 Engagement. 
 CES-L courses offer multiple oppor-
tunities for student engagement and student
-centered learning. The course syllabus 
should carefully articulate these opportuni-
ties and expectations. Unlike traditional 
classes where the students’ primary in-
volvement is with their instructor, CES-L 
courses incorporate student engagement 
with classroom content, while concurrently 
addressing issues in the community. 
 When the teacher takes on the role 
of facilitator or guide, students are put in 
charge of their learning. With CES-L, stu-
dents are active on multiple levels: with 
themselves through critical reflection, with 
peers through collaboration and feedback; 

and with community partners through orga-
nized service activities and feedback 
(Jacoby, 2015; Welch, 2010). The PRE-
LOAD rubric challenges faculty to purpose-
fully design learning opportunities that pro-
mote autonomy, experiential learning, and 
reflection throughout the project (Kolb, 
1984).  
 Logistics. 
 Faculty must consider many aspects 
of CES-L in building productive partner-
ships and learning experiences for their stu-
dents. Some logistics are addressed “behind 
the scenes” related to selecting, building, 
and maintaining community partnerships 
and, therefore, are not a part of the rubric. 
However, other logistics need to be com-
municated with students to increase stu-
dents’ success with the desired learning and 
community-based outcomes. Therefore, the 
PRELOAD rubric points explicitly to stu-
dent-centered logistics. Carefully designed 
CES-L courses include service commit-
ments that are flexible, appropriate, and in 
the best interests of all involved (Porter-
Honnet & Poulsen, 1990). Along with an 
orientation or training, the S-L syllabus 
should also outline clear expectations for 
students, such as the required time commit-
ments, expected behavior, dress codes, safe-
ty, and security (Bringle & Hatcher, 1995). 
With faculty extending their classrooms 
into the community, it is essential for stu-
dents to be aware of logistics to ensure that 
the service activities are safe and effective. 
The PRELOAD criteria for this component 
also indicate that time commitments should 
be stated explicitly, including if the service 
activities are required or optional and what 
training (if any) is necessary. Contingency 
plans that address the consequences of un-
satisfactory work in either the course or the 
community should also be included in the 
syllabus to anticipate challenges that may 
arise with students.  
 Objectives. 
 Kolb (1984) indicated that CES-L is 
well integrated into a course if the project 
meets essential needs of the community 
partner while concurrently addressing the 
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course knowledge, skills, values, and goals. 
Without compromising the academic rigor 
of the course, learning objectives should 
align with CES-L activities (Howard, 
2001). Both content-centered learning 
(academic outcomes) and student-centered 
goals (behavior or affective outcomes) 
should be incorporated into a CES-L course 
syllabus (Porter-Honnet & Poulsen, 1990). 
Traditional course outcomes extend stu-
dents’ content-area knowledge and academ-
ic skills (i.e., writing, public speaking, lead-
ership, etc.). Behavioral or affective out-
comes include relating to others with di-
verse backgrounds or experiences, advocat-
ing for marginalized populations, or under-
standing the value of community engage-
ment. It should be noted that with CES-L, 
some behavioral and affective outcomes 
may be unpredictable. Students’ growth 
will vary depending on their baseline level 
of understanding and dispositions, depth of 
reflection, and level of engagement.  
 Assessment of students’ outcomes. 
 Throughout the process of selecting 
potential S-L partners and relationship-
building, academic and community partners 
need to complete multiple assessments in-
cluding an evaluation of the goodness of fit 
in goals and values, partner expectations, 
and availability of resources. These assess-
ments, while part of the process of building 
a CES-L partnership, would not be evident 
in the course syllabus. Syllabi should out-
line how and when student outcomes are 
evaluated.  
 The PRELOAD rubric offers guid-
ance regarding the frequency and types of 
assessments that align with S-L pedagogy. 
Evaluations that occur before and during 
the service activities allow instructors to 
gather information regarding students’ 
baseline performance and provide guiding 
feedback to students. More frequent assess-
ments allow faculty and community part-
ners to provide feedback to students regard-
ing the depth of critical reflection and dis-
pel possible misunderstandings or stereo-
types.  

 Post-service assessments are an in-
dicator of students’ achievement level with 
the learning outcomes (Welch, 2010). Tra-
ditional evaluation methods are most often 
used to assess academic learning outcomes; 
reflections are most often used to evaluate 
growth in affective and behavioral out-
comes. Syllabi that outline a plan to meas-
ure students’ academic, affective, and be-
havioral outcomes through multiple points 
in the semester would rate excellent with 
the PRELOAD rubric.  
 Definition of service learning (S-
L). 
 Most syllabi outline the types of ac-
tivities that learners will engage in through-
out the semester, but may not then discuss 
the pedagogical approach or the rationale 
for its use. Students may not have experi-
ence with S-L; therefore, it is essential for 
the course syllabus to define S-L, provide 
justification for its use, and describe S-L’s 
alignment with the university CES-L goals 
and values. Increasing students’ knowledge 
of the value and use of S-L in their course 
further leads students toward the intended 
learning outcomes (Jacoby, 2015). Students 
may have misconceptions about S-L, or 
they may not appreciate the rationale for 
service as an essential component of the 
course. In defining S-L, instructors create a 
shared understanding of course activities 
and expectations (Bringle & Hatcher, 
1995). 
 

PRELOAD 
 
 The authors created the PRELOAD 
rubric to evaluate course syllabi for quality 
and evidence-based indicators of S-L com-
ponents as found in the literature (Table 1). 
Two raters applied the rubric to six syllabi 
from colleagues in a CES-L professional 
learning community (PLC), the PRELOAD 
rubric for clarity and inter-rater reliability at 
this time. The authors independently rated 
the most recent syllabi versions and com-
pared their ratings for inconsistencies. The 
rubric areas that were not consistently rated 
were revised to have more precise de-
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scriptors. A third PLC member from the 
Office of Community Engaged Learning 

provided additional expertise in cell refine-
ment.  

Reflected within the 
course syllabus 

Excellent 
Thoroughly incorpo-
rates key compo-
nents of S-L peda-
gogy 

Satisfactory 
Aligns with the re-
search base for S-L 
pedagogy 

Developing 
Does not clearly include 
key aspects of S-L peda-
gogy 

Partnership 
(Porter-Honnet & 
Poulsen, 1990; Tinkler et 
al., 2014; Welch, 2010) 

All of the following 
are evident: 
Students have an 
active role in plan-
ning S-L activities 
AND 
Students have multi-
ple opportunities to 
work with the S-L 
partner (in the class-
room and/or com-
munity) 
AND 
Activities are 
aligned with part-
ner’s needs and 
course’s learning 
outcomes 

Two of the following 
are evident: 
Students have an 
active role in devel-
oping S-L activities 
OR 
Students have multi-
ple opportunities to 
work with the S-L 
partner (in the class-
room and/or commu-
nity) 
OR 
Activities are aligned 
with partner’s needs 
and course’s learning 
outcomes 

0-1 of the following are 
evident: 
Students have an active 
role in developing S-L 
activities 
OR 
Students have multiple 
opportunities to work 
with the S-L partner (in 
the classroom and/or 
community) 
OR 
Activities are aligned 
with partner’s needs and 
course’s learning out-
comes 

Reflection 
(Bringle & Hatcher, 1995; 
Eyler, 2002; Jacoby, 
2015; Kolb, 1984; Mesir-
ow, 1998; Porter-Honnet 
& Poulsen, 1990; Welch, 
2010) 

All of the following 
are evident: 
Students have multi-
ple opportunities for 
reflection, based on 
observations and 
shaped by instructor 
and peer feedback 
AND 
Students reflect on 
assumptions, make 
meaning from their 
experiences, and 
apply new under-
standings 
AND 
Reflection connects 
instructional and 
civic engagement 
outcomes 

Reflection is ongoing 
and occurs at multi-
ple points of the pro-
ject 
AND 
Two of the following 
are evident: 
Reflection is shaped 
by instructor or peer 
feedback 
OR 
Students reflect on 
assumptions, and 
make meaning from 
their experiences to 
develop new under-
standings 
OR 
Reflection is con-
nected to instruction-
al objectives/learning 
outcomes 

0-2 of the following are 
evident: 
Reflection occurs at 
multiple points in the 
project 
OR 
Reflection is shaped by 
instructor or peer feed-
back 
OR 
Students are encouraged 
to make meaning of their 
experiences 
OR 
Reflection is connected 
to instructional objec-
tives/learning outcomes 

Table 1. The PRELOAD Rubr ic 
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Engagement 
(Jacoby, 2015; Welch, 
2010) 

Students are active 
participants through-
out the S-L project: 
They are engaged 
with the instructor, 
themselves 
(reflection), peers 
(collaboration and 
feedback), and the 
community partner 
in organized activi-
ties designed to fa-
cilitate learning. 

Students are mostly 
active participants 
throughout the S-L 
project: They are 
engaged with 3 of 
the following: the 
instructor, them-
selves (reflection), 
peers (collaboration 
and feedback), and 
the community part-
ner in organized ac-
tivities. 

Students are not active 
participants throughout 
the S-L project: They are 
engaged with 2 or fewer 
of the following: the in-
structor, themselves 
(reflection), peers 
(collaboration and feed-
back), and the communi-
ty partner 
OR 
There are not clearly 
organized activities re-
lated to the course out-
comes and/or the com-
munity partners’ needs. 

Logistics 
(Bringle & Hatcher, 1995; 
Porter-Honnet & Poulsen, 
1990) 
(Note: Many logistics 
must be considered in set-
ting up S-L partnerships; 
the logistics within this 
rubric are specifically re-
lated to the project imple-
mentation with students) 

All 3 are evident: 
Students have varied 
ways in which they 
can engage in S-L; 
the time commit-
ment expectations 
are clear (required 
vs. optional service 
activities are clearly 
stated) 
AND 
Expectations regard-
ing behavior and 
dress are outlined. 
When applicable, 
students’ safety or 
security precautions 
are addressed 
AND 
A statement regard-
ing failure to satis-
factorily meet ex-
pectations is includ-
ed (i.e., incomplete 
service, inappropri-
ate behavior) 

Two of the following 
are evident: 
Students have varied 
ways in which they 
can engage in S-L; 
the time commitment 
expectations are 
clear 
OR 
Expectations regard-
ing behavior and 
dress are outlined. 
When applicable, 
students’ safety or 
security precautions 
are addressed 
OR 
A statement regard-
ing failure to satis-
factorily meet expec-
tations is included 
(i.e., incomplete ser-
vice, inappropriate 
behavior) 

0-1 of the following are 
evident: 
Students have varied 
ways in which they can 
engage in S-L; the time 
commitment expecta-
tions are clear 
OR 
Expectations regarding 
behavior and dress are 
outlined. When applica-
ble, students’ safety or 
security precautions are 
addressed 
OR 
A statement regarding 
failure to satisfactorily 
meet expectations is in-
cluded (i.e., incomplete 
service, inappropriate 
behavior) 

Objectives 
(Howard, 2001; Kuh, 
2008; Porter-Honnet & 
Poulsen, 1990; Welch, 
2010) 

The learning objec-
tives are clearly tied 
to S-L pedagogy and 
S-L activities. The 
objectives are con-
tent-centered 
(academic) as well 
as student-centered 
(behavioral or affec-
tive outcomes). 

The learning objec-
tives can be met with 
S-L pedagogy. 
The objectives are 
either content-
centered OR student-
centered (behavioral 
or affective out-
comes). 

The learning objectives 
cannot be met with S-L 
pedagogy. 
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DISCUSSION 

 
CES-L experiences are complicated 

to devise, implement, and facilitate. The 
PRELOAD rubric was created to evaluate 
course syllabi for quality indicators of S-L 
components. Through a combination of 
CES-L research and experience, the authors 
developed the PRELOAD tool for commu-
nity engagement offices and faculty en-

gaged in CES-L. The authors aligned the 
rubric criteria with foundational aspects of 
CES-L; these elements reflect the complex-
ities of a well-designed CES-L course. The 
PRELOAD rubric has several possible ap-
plications: as a tool to guide and assist with 
new course development or course revi-
sions, to demonstrate the research base be-
hind CES-L pedagogy, to evaluate the qual-
ity and depth of CES-L components, and to 
guide faculty development in CES-L. 

Assessment of students’ 
outcomes 
(Howard, 2001; Welch, 
2010) 

Both of the following 
are evident: 
Assessment occurs 
before, during, and 
after service activi-
ties to provide a 
baseline and evalu-
ate students’ pro-
gress formatively 
during the service 
activities 
AND 
Assessment is used 
to evaluate affective 
and behavioral 
growth, as well as 
cognitive growth on 
academic standards 

Assessment occurs at 
multiple points of the 
S-L project 
BUT 
The assessment does 
not evaluate stu-
dents’ affective, be-
havioral, and cogni-
tive growth 

Assessment occurs at 
one point of the S-L pro-
ject 
OR 
Assessment evaluates 
only one of the follow-
ing: affective, behavior-
al, or cognitive growth 

Definition of S-L 
(Bringle & Hatcher, 1995; 
Jacoby, 2015) 

All of the following 
are evident: 
The institution’s def-
inition of S-L is 
clearly stated in the 
syllabus 
AND 
Stated benefits of 
using S-L pedagogy 
to meet the intended 
learning outcomes 
AND 
There is a statement 
connecting the S-L 
pedagogy in the 
class to the universi-
ty’s S-L goals or 
values 

Two of the following 
are evident: 
The institution’s def-
inition of S-L is 
clearly stated in the 
syllabus 
OR 
Stated benefits of 
using S-L pedagogy 
to meet the intended 
learning outcomes 
OR 
There is a statement 
connecting the S-L 
pedagogy in the class 
to the university’s 
goals or values 

0-1 of the following are 
evident: 
The institution’s defini-
tion of S-L is clearly 
stated in the syllabus 
OR 
Stated benefits of using 
S-L pedagogy to meet 
the intended learning 
outcomes 
OR 
There is a statement con-
necting the S-L peda-
gogy in the class to the 
university’s goals or val-
ues 
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 Higher education institutions’ initia-
tives in CES-L must demonstrate a positive 
impact on students’ learning, the campus 
climate, and the communities served. To 
increase the quality and depth of CES-L 
experiences, community engagement offic-
es often provide professional development 
for faculty and course designers. The PRE-
LOAD rubric could be used to benchmark 
the degree of S-L elements infused in 
courses across campus and provide an accu-
rate picture of how many courses are genu-
inely rooted in CES-L pedagogy. This ru-
bric provides an objective, consistent meth-
od for evaluating courses across campus in 
a systematic, efficient manner. This data 
would support community engagement of-
fices to specifically design training to meet 
faculty needs and the university’s civic mis-
sion.  
 To further align course outcomes 
and community needs, universities may of-
fer professional development in service-
learning pedagogy (Bowen & Kiser, 2009). 
Bowen and Kiser (2009) noted that semi-
nars in S-L pedagogy had a positive and 
robust influence on participants’ teaching 
skills and motivation, collaborative rela-
tionships with students and colleagues, and 
an overall change on campus toward com-
munity engagement. PRELOAD could be 
used to evaluate the outcomes of a CES-L 
professional learning community. Course 
syllabi are a natural artifact of such training 
and could be used as a measure of profes-
sional development (PD) effectiveness. 
Scores on each rubric component could in-
form PD developers about programmatic 
strengths and areas for improvement as well 
as to demonstrate to stakeholders the value 
of resources invested in CES-L training.  
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REVIEW 
 
 It is not difficult to find examples of 
well-intentioned but unsuccessful efforts to 
build cities. Examples of failed efforts 
abound at the local, state and national lev-
els. In Newark, New Jersey, for example, 
three men of influence and power—Chris 
Christie, governor of New Jersey, Cory 
Book, then mayor of Newark, and Mark 
Zuckerberg, founder and CEO of Face-
book—took the stage on national TV to an-
nounce a school reform plan for Newark 
public schools, unbeknownst to residents of 
the city. Vigorous protests by community 
members followed and the initiative polar-
ized the city (Barnes & Schmitz, 2016). 
Similar stories of failed top-down efforts 
can be found across the country. One posi-
tive outcome, however, is that the main les-
son—that community engagement is essen-
tial to building and implementing success-
ful revitalization initiatives—has gained 
wider acceptance. Communities are now 
actively seeking and employing methods to 
guide community engagement processes. In 
cities, community engagement is even more 

important and more complex in the face of 
recent economic and demographic trends. 
 Shauna Brail’s book offers such 
guidance to practitioners who seek a better 
understanding of the need for and methods 
of inclusive community engagement strate-
gies and processes, in an environment of 
increasing economic inequality and rapid 
diversification of the population. In the in-
troduction to the book, Sally Hussey, editor, 
captures the essence of the book as a rele-
vant, positive approach to contemporary 
city building through a practicable and de-
monstrable approach to citizen engagement 
(p. iii). The book has four parts. In the first 
section, Brail outlines the need for commu-
nity-engaged approaches to contemporary 
city building. This section sets the stage for 
an examination of three different methods 
of engaging citizens in city building initia-
tives through intentional planning and ac-
tion. Although not the focus of the book, it 
should be noted that all of the methods 
highlighted provide opportunities for higher 
education to partner with cities in efforts to 
advance equity and inclusion.  

ABSTRACT 
 

The book, Citizen Engagement with the Changing City, captures the essence of connecting pol-
icy to community building as engaging with residents and building for residents. Brail seeks to 
highlight the necessity of citizen engagement in the policy and planning process, if cities are to 
be transformed into livable communities for all populations, including those populations typi-
cally marginalized by traditional top-down processes. Positive strategies for citizen engagement 
provide insight and inspiration for policy makers and practitioners working in today’s changing 
cities.  
 Keywords: inequity, inclusion, social infrastructure, community benefits agreement, an-
 chor institution 

JCEHE Book Review 
Citizen Engagement with the Changing City  

by Shauna Brail (2018) 

Reviewed by Ellen Szarleta, Ph.D., J.D. 
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 Cities are viewed by Brail as central 
places in global economic 
development; they are the engine of nation-
al economies, population centers, and sites 
for promise in the face of complex chal-
lenges such as poverty and climate change. 
The “urban moment,” Brail asserts, is upon 
us and should be recognized as an oppor-
tune time to intentionally plan for outcomes 
that assist urbanites rise and move beyond 
division and inequality.  
 Leading with this premise, Brail ex-
amines three key areas of focus for policy 
makers and advocates. Social infrastructure, 
community benefits agreements, and anchor 
institution strategies are promoted as rele-
vant methods of addressing urban inequali-
ty and fostering inclusion. The major con-
tribution of the book lies in the review of 
each of the above-mentioned methods as 
potential tools for connecting citizens with 
city building initiatives. For each method, 
the author provides a summary of the strate-
gy’s focus and examples, some from re-
search, as evidence of the positive value 
these strategies can play in city-building 
initiatives. 
 In “Prioritizing Social Infrastruc-
ture,” Brail defines social infrastructure as 
support for human and social capital, in-
cluding institutions that facilitate the com-
munity building that is necessary for a satis-
factory quality of life (p. 5). An important 
distinction is drawn between urban infra-
structure—or the means to physically guid-
ing access, opportunity, and growth in cit-
ies—and social infrastructure. The former, 
Brail states, is more linear and therefore, 
impacts and outcomes are more readily un-
derstood. The latter, however, is also vital 
(Brail, p. 5), in particular during times of 
dramatic physical change (p. 6). Regent 
Park, Woodberry Down, and Pune, exam-
ples from Toronto, London, and India re-
spectively, are shared to highlight the 
changes that can occur when social infra-
structure is intentionally included in city-
building initiatives. Regent Park’s social 
development plan, emphasizing the necessi-
ty of including residents, is offered as evi-

dence of positive returns to building and 
investing in social infrastructure. Woodber-
ry Down’s public-private partnership, sup-
ported by a community board, demonstrates 
the benefits of creating shared values. In-
dia’s seventh largest metropolitan area—
Pune—embedded initiatives focused on 
building social infrastructure, e.g., public 
spaces and job training programs, thus 
demonstrating potential roles for social in-
frastructure in supporting smart city initia-
tives.  
 Community Benefits Agreements 
(CBAs) are discussed as a means of ensur-
ing that infrastructure agreements create 
community value. Brail notes that most 
high-profile examples of CBAs are large 
scale, with budgets in excess of $1 billion. 
She notes that their benefits, however, can 
also be explored in smaller scale initiatives, 
citing one example in Ward 27 in the city of 
Toronto. This small-scale CBA is supported 
by the work of University of Toronto stu-
dents (p. 10). Overall, these agreements are 
believed to connect, engage, and strengthen 
relationships between development part-
ners.  
 The last strategy examined is the 
anchor institution strategy. Large, public 
sector institutions are increasingly viewed 
as potential anchors in communities. By 
their nature, as Brail states, they are embed-
ded in place and play a role in local econo-
mies (p. 11). However, the private sector, 
Brail notes, is also looking to actively par-
ticipate in the role of anchor institution. The 
author points to strategies pursued by Dan-
iels Corporation (Toronto) and Amazon 
(Seattle) as supportive of anchor activity. 
The overarching theme in this section is the 
growing demand and need for accountabil-
ity from public and non-profit institutions 
experiencing prosperity in urban communi-
ties. 
 Each of the highlighted methods—
social infrastructure, CBAs, and anchor in-
stitutions—are opportunities worth examin-
ing. Brail offers a short and concise review 
that will encourage further exploration of 
community-engaged planning as an inten-
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tional means for addressing urban divisions. 
This book can be viewed as an introduction 
to three methods used to foster citizen en-
gagement in building cities around the 
world, with demonstrated positive impacts. 
The message is clear and directed to policy 
makers: Building livable cities without col-
laborating with the communities inhabiting 
those cities might violate the very sense of 
community itself (p. iii). 
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